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'HOUSE OF REPERESENTATIVES 

REPRESENTATIVES: 

.Aye. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER ORAN'GE: 

All thos~ opposed, nay. 

118 
April .13, 2010 

The aye_s. have it. The resolution is adopted .. 

Will the· Cle·rk please call Calendar N·umber 116-. 

THE ~LERK: 

On page 9, Calendar 116, substitute for House 

Bifi Number .5225, AN ACT-CONCERNING SOLAR WORK, 

favo"rable report· of the Committee .on General Law. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER ORANGE: 

Representative Sha_piro, you have b:he floor, sir . 

REP. SHAPIRO '(14.4t~h): 

Thank you., Madam Speaker. 

Madam Speaker, I move acceptance of the joint 

committee's favorable report_and passage of the bill. 

DEPUTY S:PEAKER ORANGE: 

The que.stion is acceptance of the joint 

comm'ittee~s favorable report and passage of the bill. 

Representative Shapiro, you have the. floor, sir. 

REP. SHAPIRO · (144th): 

Thank .you, Madam Speaker. 

:Madam Speaker, this bill allows qual.ified 

ele·ctricians to be eligible for Clean Energy Fund 
-1 • 
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rebates. It eliminates the traditional chicken and 

egg· problem that we've had where· qualified licensed 

electricians who've been practicing for 20 or 30 years 

have been ~nable to get credits until they do a 

certain number of installations. You can't do the 

installations if you don't have access to the credits. 

_ So it was re;all:Y stalling people's ability to work in 

this field_. 

By expanding th~ number of. installers, we would 

be creating gree11 jobs, expanding the solar industry, 

bringing costs down and ultimately getting more of 

this. int.o consumers' hands, w:hich is a good thing . 

The .bill defines qualified insta,llers by 

exp-erience or training. It would require that all of 

t:hese licensed electricians complete_ .. a training course 

or receive certification from a manufacturer on the 

product they're going to install. In addition, they 

would have to complete one or more systems fully 

installed and inspectedw 

As I've just mentioned, all of these projects 

would_ still be subject to insurance requirements that 

are currently in place and also inspection 

requirements that are currently in place • 

Finally, I would say that this is an example of 
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how we e.an take a simple step to create our g·reen 

econ:omy. And something that w.ill put a smile on 

everyone's face, there is no fiscal note, so this can 

be helpful to ou·:t economy without any impact o.n the 

state budget. 

And I urge pass·age of the bill, Madam Spea.ker .. 

DEPUTY. SPEAKEB. ORANGE: 

Thank you, .Representative Shapiro. 
I . 

Will you remark further on the billj Will you 

rema.r.k further on the bill? 

Represerttative Ba~chiochi of the 52nd, you have 

. the floor, rna' am .it-::, 

REP. BACCHIOCHI (52nd): 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. 

Madam Speaker, I wan-t to thank the chairmen and 

the members of the committee. This wa,s a long work in 

progress ·and together, with the lead_ership of the 

chairs, we did end up with a good bill. 

But I do have just a couple of questions for 

clarification, through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER ORANGE:: 

Please proceed; ma'am. 

REP: BACCHIOCHI (52nd): 

Thank you. 
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Approximately, in Line 1·6, it l:;>reaks down what 

the qualifications wiil be for the photovoltaic 

instal1ers. And I' tn just a li t·t.le bit confused, and I 

hope ·we can cla·rify tl)at. the A, B,· and C, like, do you 

need to do A or B? 
··: 

If tne c'hc;iirman could just clarify those lines 

.. around lines -- between 10 and 16. Through you, Madam 

Spea~ker. 

DEPUTY S.PEAKER ORANGE: 

Representative Shapiro. 

REI;>. SHA~tHO (144th): 

:r.Thank you, Madam Speaker. 

And through you to Representat·ive Bacchiochi, 

whose work I appreciate on this _bill and on the 

committee, it would be either/or for the_se options. 

So a_n ins_taller -would _have to either complete one or 

more installations as a lead installer or a 

subcontractoi, which is tied to the grid. Or they 

c;:oul.d have be·en the on-site supervisor, or the_y could 

have been on seven systems as an apprentice. So it's 

one o£ tho~e three options. 

-Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER ORANGE:· 

Thank you, sir. 
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Representative Bacchiochi. 

REP. BACCHIOCHI ·(52nd): 

Thank you. 

122 
AP,ril l3, -2010 

You)re saying then, Mr. Chairman, that it should 

be .only one. o.f fhe three that a·re listed. Through 

Y.ou, Madam Spea.keT. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER ORANGE;: 

Representative Shapiro. 

REP. SH.l:\PIRO .( 144th) : 

Yes. Than~ you, Madam Speaker. 

And through you, it is. one of those three. in 

.~dditiori to the training requirement, whiGhEwould be 

either -- have a trainihg course in this field or a 

manufacturer ce.rtification. 

' ' 
Through yot.~, Madam Speaker·. 

DEPUTY SPEA.KER ORANGE: 

Representative Ba.cchi_ochi. 

REP. BACCHIOCHI (52nd): 

Thank you. 

Do you -- through you, Madam Speaker, if the go·od 

chairman wouldn't mind, could you just state the three 

requirements for the Chamber? 

DEPUTY SPEAKER ORANGE: 

Representative Shapiro. 
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Certainly. Thank you, Madam: Spea.ker. 

And through you, the requirements are that they 

woo.1d have compl~ted one or more PV installations as a 

Lead installer or as a subcontractor. The second one 

is that they'Ve been the on-site supervisor £or one or 

more PV installations. And the third is that they 

would have completed not less than seven PV 

installations as an apprent~ce. 

So you've e.ither installed one yourself, you've 

been the supervisor who mana:ged the project, or you've 

been an apprentice on seven of them., . al1 of those in 

conjunction ·with ,your training req.uirements. 

Through you, Madam.Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER ORANGE.: 

Representative Bacchiochi. 

REP. BACCHIOCHI (52nd) ~ 

Thank you,. Madam ·Speaker . 

. And through· you, Madam Speaker, I appreciate 

those answers, and I will be suppo·rting the bill. 

Than~ you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER ORANGE: 

Thank you, rna' ail).. Will you care to r·emar.k 

further on the bill? 

• '•'.J 

000717 



• 

•• 

.:. 
. ' 

rgd/md/gbr 
HOUSE.OF REPERESENTATlVES 

Represent·at'ive Wi.llis of the 64th·. 

REP. WILLIS (64th)~ 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. 

124 
April 13, 2010 

A quest.ion to you through tbe -- through you to 

the pr0pon~nt o£ the bill. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER ORANGE: 

Pleas.e proceed, rrta' am. 

REP~ WILLIS (64th): 

I have some questions about installers who are 

not quali·fied E1 or E2 electricians. How -- what 

would t'he status ·of someone who is a c~rtif'ied solar 

installer right now?& When they have. to go through an 

electrician'S licensing. process? 

DEPUTY SPEAKER ORANGE: 

Repre$entatiye Shapiro. 

REP. SHAPIRO (144th): 

Through yoU:, Madam Spea.ker, absolutely not. This 

bill does not affect already licensed PVl and PV2 

solar installers. Their status is unchanged by this 

bill. 

·They would not have to 'become electricians in 

orde:J; to do it. They would.n' t have to jump through· 

any additional hoops in order to practice busine.ss the 

way they are doing it today. They would practice just 
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as they are. 

Through you, Madam Speaker. 

· DEPUTY SPEAKER ORANGE: 

Representative W'i,lli.s. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

.Tharik you for your answer. 

125 
April 13; 2010 

~hrough you to the proponent of the bill, my 

question' is in the original draft of the bill--

becaus.e I c_an see that there's probably been some 

changes made to the original -- was there different 

standards in the o~iginal bill for solar installers? 

DEPUTY S,P£AKER ORANGE: 

Representative Shapiro . 

. REP. SHAPIRO (!44th) : 
v 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. 

Through you~ there were not different 

requirement~ for sol.a.r .in.stallers, but there were 

provisions that wouid have affected the;ir business. 

~n the earlier bill it would hav~ required 

certain licensing for people working who were working 

on those projects, pot the PVl o~ PV2 licenses, but 

people who were carrying tbings f"or them, doing some 

work on the roof . 

There would have been requirements placed on 
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those individuals, but that is not in the current 

iersion of the bill. And so the existing solar 

comp~nies' practices will not be cha1:1ged at all .. 

Through you, Madam Speaker. 

QE.POTY SPEAKER ORANGE: 

Representative Willis. 

RE?. WILLIS (64th): 

Thank you very mlJ,.ch; the answers to my ques·tions. 

·• 
DEPUTY SPEAKER ORANGE: 

Thank you, ma'am. 

Will you care t6 remark furthei? Will you care 

~~ to remark further? 

Representative Pat Dillon of the 92nd, you have 

the floor, ma'am. 

REP. DILLON (92nd): 

Thank you very much, Madam Speaker. 

Through yQu, a question to the proponent. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER ORANGE: 

Please proceed, ma'am~ 

REP. DILLON (92nd): 

Thank you·. 

Like some other people, I received communicat.i·ons 

from folks in my district who were very troubled about 

the original prbpo.saL And they believe that it. 
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effectively el;iminated the PV1 and 'that it might lead 

to less safe installation. 

I jUst wanted to be assured because I don't 

f6llow these.issues clbsely, but this is an issue that 

bas a ·tremendous amount of support and concern in our 

area.· What fixes ~ere changed in the various 

iterations to remedy the concerns? · And I believe we 

forw~rded yo~ some of tbose issues; I requested that 

they be done. 

Through you,. Madam Speaker. 

DE"PUTY SPEAKER ORANGE: 

Representative Shapiro. 

REP. SHAPIRO (144th) ~ 

Thank you, Madam Spea~er. 

And through you, there were several remedies in 

t'he bil.l. Th'e.r.e -was an inconsistency about how it 

would affect the licensed electricians versus the PV 

installers~ There is no reference to the PV1 or PV2 

license ~ere. It does not eliminate them in any 

sense. It deals strictly with the electricians and 

how t·hey deal with credits from the fund. 

Because under existing statute, electricians are 

already licensed to do ·this work. "They just weren't 

e1igibl~ for; the credits.. A"nd the PVl and PV2 

·. 
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installers are also already licensed unde.r existing 

statute to perform this work and they are already 

eligible £or the credits. So nothing in tbi$ bill 

changes that. 

Originally in the bill the~e were some 

provisions, as I mentioned to 'Representative Willis, 

that ·might have .a.f,fect;:ed portions of the solar 

installer's business; some of their workers, not the 

PV1 or PV2 l.icensees, bu~ more !abor~r types. An:d 

those provisions h4ve been removed so that the solar 

installer compa·nies can operate as they did before 

this "bi.ll. . 

Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER ORANGE: 

Representative Dillon. 

REP. DILLON (92nd): 

~hank you~ Madam $peaker. 

Fo·r some re:ason: there seemed to be a perception 

that solar installation work would be restricted to E1 

and E2, and I don't .know why. And I mu·st admit that 

I'm not familiar enough with the ~ssue, but I do 

respect a .lot of ihe_people who have been quite 

energetic in raising the issue. And I jus~ want to 

question you about that E1/E2 question and how it 
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would affect what the current practice is now. 

DEPUTY s·PEAKER ORANGE: 

Thank you, ma'am. 

Would you care to .remark further? Would ,you care 

to remark fu~ther? 

·· .. Representative Chapin of the 67th, you have the 

floor, sir. 

REP. CHAPIN (67th) : 

Th~rtk you, Madam Speaker. 

A few ques.tions t·o the chairman of the General 

.L.aw Committee. Thrpugh. you, ,please. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER O~NGE: 

Please proceed, sir. 

REP; CHAPIN ( 67_th) : 

Thank youj Madam Speaker. 

In following Up on the ranking member's 

qu~ations, I just want to be clear. Is ~Y 

understanding correct that one of these installers, in 

order to be eligible, would have to both complete the 
.. 

training course· or have a manufacturer '·S 

c.ertificat.ion, and been a Lead insta1ler or one of. the 

other provisions? 

Thr.ough you, Madam Speaker. 

·,DEPUTY S.PEAKER ORANGE: 
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Repre~entatiye Shapiro. 

REP. SHAPIRO (144th)! 

130 
April 13, 2010 

Through you, Madam Speaker, yes. You ar.e 

Gorrect, sir. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER ORANGE:-

-Representa'tive Chapin. 

REP. CHAPIN _(67th) : 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. 

,l\nd · aga;i..n., through you, it seems to me last year 

we were dealing with a similar issue. Could the 

gentleman confirm for me that that was for the 

~Gonnecticut Clean Energy Fund and this is for a ~=-

diffe~ent grant program?. 

Through you~ Madam Spe~ker~ 

DEPUTY SPEAKER ORANGE: 

Repres~ntative Sbapiro. 

REP. SHAPIRO (144th): 

Through you~ Madam $peaker, I believe they are 

for the· Same rebat.e program. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER ORANGE: 

Representative Chapin. 

REP •. CHAPIN (67th): 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. 

And I thank the gentleman for his an~wers. I'd 
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· also like thank the leadership of the c.on'lmittee and 

the committee itself for bringi_ng this issue forward. 

It is something that. I have some familoiari ty with 

thro.ugh .discussions over the last session on s,imilar 

issues. 

I think th~re's one thing that we need to be 

clear here; Gne point we need to be clear on here and 

thatrs that the Department of Consumer Protection, who 

does ~he licensihg of both El and E2 liceDse holders 

a·s well as _PVi PV2 license holders, the Department of 

Consum~r ~rotection.correctl~ maihtain~ that an E1 or 

E2 license. holder·ts eligible under Connecticut law to 

do these installations. 

· And wha.t this bi11 attempts to ·do is just to 

clarify that those individuals as well ·can apply for 

these grant p,~;og.rams. So I thank the comm.ittee for 

bringlrtg the bill forward and I urge my colleagues to 

support it. 

Thank you., Madam. S,pe.aker. 

'DEPUTY SPEAKER ORANGE: 

Thank you, sir .. · 

Representative Pat Dillon of the 92nd, I 

profusely apolog~~e. !.do believe I cut you off, that 

you we~e about to ask a question or had asked a 
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question. ·so I apologize to you, ma'am. And ~f you 

wish, you have the floor. 

REP. DILLON ( 92nd) :: 

Tharik you, Madam Speaker. 

Y~s. ~here was a question pending, and. the 

concern which may be based on an earlier iteration was 

that this work was restricted. to E1 and E2, that ther·e 

aren't enou~h of them, that there would be unqualified 

people who would be performing under the supervision 

of people in that category. Ahd the concern was 

exactly how tl:lat affects, is that s·till in the current 

bill? And obviously, a lot:.!..of fol"ks believe that a 

PVl specialist should be there and that it shouldn't 

be under 'the ge11eral -:- it's almost like a pr:acti.ce 

act to me, that the letters I've been getting~ 

But j~ that original ihtent still in the bill or 

has that language changed? Through you, Madam 

Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER ORANGE: 

Representative Shapiro .. 

REP. SHAPIRO (144th): 

Thank you, Madam Speaker and thank the good 

Representative for her question . 

In fact, that intent .never ·existed, a·nd I believe 

000726 



•• 

• 

•• 

rgd/m<;i/gbr 
HOUSE OF REPERESENTATIVES 

133 
April 13, 2010 

it was a missed perception of parts of the bill and 

p~~haps also· a misreading of earlier language. The 

electricians and the PV installers were always meant 

.to coexist. They bo~h already1 under existing 
. 1.; 

stat·ute, have the ability t'o install these.· 

Ahd thi~ is clearly, as Representative Chapin 

just s.aid, an opportunity to expand people who are 

eligi~le ·for the Clean Energy F~nd credits to add 

electricians to that list to which the litensed PV1 

and PV2 people already exist. 

So the solar installation companies~. who are 

doing gOQd. work:=.and. operating in Connecticut and 

blazed. the trail in the Gr·een industry for us; will be 

a~le to continue doing their good work. ·And now we 

will be ~ble to add an additional pool of people ~bo 

has already qual:ified to do the .work to :.get credits to 

do that work and expand the pool of installers who 

customers can choose. 

~hrough you~ Mada~ Speaker. 

Representative Dillon. 

REP. DILLON (92nd): 

Thank you . 

-And thank yo.u, Madam Speaker for .remembering. 
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DEPUTY SPEAKER ORANGE:· 

And once again, I apologize to you, 

Repres~ntative Dillon. 

· Will you care to remaxk 'further? Will you 6are 

to remark further on the bill before us~. I£ not, 

staff and guests to the well of ·the House. Members 

ta.ke your seats. The machine will be open. 

·THE CLERK: 

The. House of Repres~ntatives is ¥otinq by roll 

call. Meinber_s to the chamber. The House is voting by 

roll call. Members to the chambe-r . 

DEPJJ.TY SPEAKER ORANGE': ·­t...:. ...... 

Have all members voted? Have all ·members voted? 

Please check the board to determine i£ your vote has 

been properly c·ast. lf so, the machine will be loc'ked 

and the Clerk will take a tally~ Will the Clerk 

please announce the tally. 

THE CLERK: 

House Bill 5225. 

Total Number voting 147 

Necessary for adoptio·n 74 

Those vot·ing Yea 147 

Those voting Nc:w 0 

Those absent and not voting 4 

000.728 
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Thank you, Mr. C1erk. The bill passes. 

Will the Cierk· please call Calendar N1,1m.be·r 209 .. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 20, Calendar 209, substitute forcHouse 

Bill 5452~ AN A~T CONCERNING THE PROVISION OF 

VOLUN.TEER HE,l.\.LTH CARE SERVICES ON A TEMPORARY BASIS, 

favorable report of the Committee. on Public. Health. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER ORANGE: 

Representative .Betsy Ri.tter, . you have ·-the floor, 

ma'am. 

REP. RITTER (38th): 

Madam Sp·eaker, I move for acceptance of the joint 

committee's Javorable report and passage of the bill. 

DEPUTY SPEAK~R ORANGE: 

The question is acceptance of the joint. 

committee's favorable report and pa~sage of the bill. 

W~ll you ~emark, Representative Ritter? 

REP. RlTTER ( 3Ht·h) :: 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. 

This bill allo~s out-of-state volunteer health 

care practitioners to provide health care services in 

Connecticut at a free clinic or similar event~ or at 

the Special Olympics or a similar athletic event that 
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I move to place that item on the consent calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objection, so ordered. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Mr. Pre~ident. 

Mr. President,. moving now to calendar page 36, 

Calendar 374 , .. Substitute for House Bill NUmber 5225. 

Mr. Pre~ident, I move to place this item on the 

consent:· calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no obje.ction, so o::r;dered. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Yes, thank you;. Mr. President. Moving to 

calenda-r page. ~7, Calendar 415, House "Bill Number 

5131. Mr. President~ I move to place. this item on the 

consent calendar. 

·.,, THE CHAIR: 

Seeing np.objection, so ordered. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Mr. President_ and Mr. President, on 

ca~endar page 38, Calendar 454, House Bill Number 

5526. Mr. Presidenti move to place that item on the 

consent calendar . 

THE CHAIR: 

003542 
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Bill 121; calendar page 7, Calendar 377, Substitute 

for House Bill 5291; Calendar page 8, Calendar 398, 

Substitute for Senate Bill 231; calendar page 9, 

Calendar 442, Substitute for House Bill 5141; calendar 

page 10, Calendar 449, House Bill 5495; calendar page 

11, Calendar 451, Substitute for House Bill 5535; 

Calendar 465, Substitute for House Bill 44 ~- 5448; 

calendar page 12, Calendar 466, Substitute for House 

,Bill 5289; Calendar 473, Substitute for House Bill 

5059; Calendar 476, Substitute for House Bill 5117; 

calendar page 13. Calendar 47B, House Bill 5290; 

Calendar 481, Substitute for House Bill 5119; Calendar 

482, Substitute f.or House Bill 5120; calendar page 15, 

Calendar 492, Substitute for House Bill 5446; Calendar 

494, House Bill 5315; Calendar 504, Substitute for 

House Bill 5306; .. calendar page 20, Calendar 532, 

Substitute for House Bill 5033; calendar page 21, 

Calendar 534, Substitute for House Bill 5543; Calendar 

539, Substitute for House Bill 5350; calendar page 25, 

Calendar 561, Substitute for House Bill 5419; calendar 

page 36, Calendar 374, Substitute for House Bill 5225; 

calendar page 37, Calendar 415, House Bill 5131; 

calendar page 38, Calendar 454, Substitute for House 

Bill 5526. 

003550. 
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Mr. President, that completes the items placed on 

Consent Calendar Number 2. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please call for a roll call vote. The machine 

will be open. 

THE CLERK: 

The Senate is now voting ·by roll on the consent 

calendar. Will all Senators please return to the 

chamber. Senate is voting by·roll on the consent 

calendar. Will all Senators please return to the 

chamber. 

THE CHAIR: 

Have all Senators voted? If all Senators have 

voted, please check your vote. The machine will be 

locked. The Clerk will call the tally. 

THE CLERK: 

Motion is adoption of Consent Calendar·Number 2. 

Total number voting 

35 

Necessary for Adoption 18 

Those voting Yea 35 

Those voting Nay 0 

Those absent and not voting 1 e 
THE CHAIR: 

003551 
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Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Yes, thank you, Mr. President . 

366 
May 4, 2010 

Mr. Presiden·t, I would move that any i terns on the 

consent calendar requires additional action by the 

House of Representatives be immed~ately transmitted to 

that chamber. 

THE CHAIR: 

Without objection, so ordered, sir. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

And also any other items acted upon today, not on 

the consent calendar requiring action by the House of 

Representatives. Also would move that those items be 

immediately. transmitted. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objection, sir, so ordered. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Mr. President. 

Mr. President, I would yield to any members 

seeking recognition for announcements or points of 

p~rsonal privilege. 

THE CHAIR: 

At this time, I will entertain any points of 
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CHRISTOPHER HERB: Usually on significant sales or 
·acqUisitions and mergers is when this t~ically 
happens. 

MICHAEL FOX: Our industry, I think it was very 
1 imi ted use and now it ' s a ve·ry common tool . 
Because of the consolidation that •.s taken place 
within the industry,· every single time 
something l.s announ~ed that somebod,y·• s going to 
buy somebody els·e, .you go i""'mediately there. 

:REP. ALTOBELLO: And an analysis is do~e? 

MICHAEL FOX: . .An analysis is done, hearings are 
opened. It's a_very transparent process. And 
again, it's not -- you can pick .any number you 
want, you start· getting close to that numb_er, 
you're ·going to star"t making deals that you 
wouldn't normally make because of that riumber . 

. CHRISTOPHER HERB: And as Mike stated earli~r, this 
is. no·t exclusive to the federal government. 

·The -attorney generals _in .va:tiou~ states use 
thi.s to apply when transactions occ:ur and are 
inti.mately. involved in that process. 

REP. ALTOBELLO: And I can understand that the 
attorney general would say, 11 Write the law this 
way so that I can pick the number at which I 
start proceeding, .. but 

Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

REP. SHAPIRO: Thank you. Are there further 
<IU;estions from.the committee? Hearing none, 
th?lnk you very much for your testimony, 
gentlemen. 

We have Mike· Trahan .foll:ow_ed ·by David Luft, I 
believe. 

MICliAEL TRAHAN: Good morning, M+. Chairman and 
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-members of the committee. My name· is M.i.ke 
Trahan and I am executive directo_r of, Solar 
Connecticut. Solar Connecticut is· a non-profit 
organization th.at has been promoting solar 'use 
in the stat·e of Connec.t.icut for the last four 
years. · Our members a·re largely the roughly 70 
businesses in Connect'icut who are installing, 
making or su~;>plying solar electric part·s for 
the ·last four ·or five. years. 

I'm her~ ~o testify in opposit·ion to House .Bill 
5225, AN ACT CONCERNING SOLAR WORK. And I'm 
·su%j>rised, Mr. Chairman, that in a year when 
most economic forecasts are predicting one of 
the few sure t~ings in job growth being solar 
job$, clean ~nergy jobs, and that several 
committees-in the legislature are propc;>Sing 
green "job growth bills, that_ this .bill would ·be 
proposed in. this committee .. 

But changes in state license law contained. in 
this ~:?ill make this bill an. anti-green jobs 
bill. ·And I want to be very clear about thi·s. 
This bill is an anti-green jobs bill because o£ 
the license changes that it proposes .. 

The current .system -- license system works. 
It's been wo:rking for several yea:t:s. The 
system's been humming along. Our membe~s are 
largely responsible ;for the nearly 1,500 solar 
syst.ems ins~·alled, safely installed over the 
.last four ye·ars. 

·The bill has two major changes to the current 
license law. One is a restriction to the PV or 
photo. vol.taic or solar elec.tric contractor 
licens·e. The change restricts what· the PV-1 
license holder can do with that license. We're 
talking about the pioneers of solar in 
Connect·icut, several of them are here. Half a 
dozen solar. electric companies here to testify 
against this bill today. These are t.he people 
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who .built the industry today that others are 
tryi'ng to get into. They are the people who've 

-put their companies up, they•v~ put up th~ risk 
to make their businesses go. They_• re pulling 
several hundred people in this ·state and I 
think that.the current licensing system should 
stay so that these companies stay~ They will 
not stay if this bill passes eventua·lly. 

The first _par.t. of the bill that :e.ffect:s the 
license-, the PV contractor license, would make 
it so that the PV-1 license holder, the 
contract_or would not be able to ·connect to the 
gr.id, which is a very i~portant· part of the 
job. 

·The second part :r.evokes the exemption of 
workers ~ho do not come into contact witb the 
electricity·on _the.job from requiring a 
license. There are over a hundred workers in 
Connecticut who are wprking on ~ola_J:: roof13 that 
are out the-re today installing sola·r systems 
who are exempted from having a license. They 
carry the panels up on their backs on the 
ladder, they put them on the roof, they instali 
the rack mquntins 13ystems ·and they ·place those 
panels i;nto the rack mounting systems a:nd they 
get back down and they do it. again. _That i.s 
their job. They don• t want to be· ·electricians-. 

Let me summarize if I can. The job growth in 
Connecticut as far as solar is greatly 
comprom~sed by this bill. Several companies 
have told me if this bi1l·passes that they will 
leave.. Several s·olar comp·anies have a foo't out 
t_he door already. They• re opening businesses 
in New Jersey, in Massachusetts, in New York 
state where the regulations are less. st-rict and 
the licensing laws are less strict. I urge you 
not to move this bill out of committee. Thank 
you very much . 
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REP. SHAPIRO: Thank you for your t~stimony. One of 
the questions that I have and this is something 
that came up last year when we had a simil~r 
bill is ·that t;;he argument in favor of this bill 
-- and we see it·as a green jobs bill, I 
understand.yo:u differ-- is this would allow 
more ·peQple who are licensed as electricians, 
:who have.an. e:x:tensive knowledge of electrical 
systems and .how a PV system would work. 
Because it would work very similarly to all the 
other el.ectrical systems that they practice on. 
It ~o.uld allow more people to enter tJ:le 
industry ci.rtd provide greater competition and 
lower cost for p~ople and ~prea4 the industry. 

Now, you're saying that you think people will 
leave bec!lluse additional playe:r;s are able·to 
come .into .the market. That sounds strange so 
·I'd like to ·ask: you. to elaborate on that. And 
in addition., I'd like you to discuss whether 
the people who have t~1d tbey might l.eave, 
whether. tpat has anything to do with the' fact 
that our purchase funds in the Clean Energy 
Fund have· run out . 

MICHAE·L TRAHAN: Well, I I 11 take the second first-. 
The threat of taking fun!is out of the Cle·an 
Energy 'Fund has slowed the release of.Clean 
Energy Fund dollars to be released into the 
market place. And because of that, some solar 
power companies have 'laid ot:f workers. And 
there are people who are trying to set into 
·this indust·ry. I '·ve got new~. We're· leaking 
sol.ar j cbs ·right now becaus·e the funds aren it 
there. Func::is aren't coming out fast enough. 
That's the t:r;uth. 

And as far as allowing others into the market 
place, every E-1 in the state of Connecticut 
has been allowed to install solar power since 

. the sun started to shine. There are no 
restrictions for electricians to do solar 
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They just haven't . 
We welcome·· 

I agree with you, Mr. Chairman, adding others 
to the market: will drive the. price down.. The 
price right now has dropped significantly. 
Solar power costs. have dropped significantly 
because these guys over here have been working 
their butts of·f for the last four years to 
create demand in the·state of Connecticut. 
oe·mand ,is )luge for solar power, can't keep up 
with demand because the incentives and there's 
the threat of th~ incentives going away. And 
the ·la·st pool of incentives was supposed .to 
last tJ::l:J:;"ee years 1 ran 0U.t' in 18 months o 

S.o, 1 wa·nt to be clear, Mr. Chairman, we do:n.'t 
oppose competition for those· who want t.o get in 
the·business, they are more than :welcom·e. We 
have r;to ·-- t.here' s no barriers. for them to get 
in, they .can do it now. 

REP. SHAPIRO: I ~pprec~ate your comments and I 
couldn't agree more with you about the funds 
going away. . I t'hink most of the . members on 
this committee would.like to see it fully· 
funded and up and running again. We know the 
consumers want it, but they do.need that 
subsidy~ that·' s what's helping the industry . 
along right now and without it, there·• s going 
to be· a ·rebound. It's a budgetary issue beyond 
the ;-ealm of.this committee, but we do 
understiind that a,nd I appreciate it. Thank 
you .. 

Questions from members of the committ~e. 
Representative Altobe1lo. 

REP. ALTOBELLO: Thank you, Mr .. Chairman·. I'm 
reading from the statement of purpose for the 
bill. It says "to ensure solar electricity 

000425 



••• 

• 

•• 

23 
tmj/gbr GENERAL LAW COMMITTEE 

February 25, 2010 
10:30 A.M. 

workers perform safely, to authorize E-1 and E-
2 .license holders to perform photo voltaic 
work." Did you just tell us that they already 
can? 

MICHAEL TRAHAN: They can . 

. REP. ALTO:aELLO: So the statement of purpo~e .is 
iz:1c.orrect in· your opinion. 

\. 

MICHAEL TRAHAN: The se.!=ond half and the first half, 
too. The idea about -

REP. ALTOBELLO: That•s why I'm confused, I guess. 

MI·CHAEL TRAHAN: W.ell,, to install solar energy 
sa-fely. I mean, our .. - to- have a solar system 
·turned on in the state of Connecticut, that is 
iricentivized ·by the Co_nnecticut Clean Energy 
Fund, it has to get an inspection by the local 
building inspector,· juf!t like any ·other 
elec-tr:i,cal job~ It has to get an in·spection. by 
the Connecticut Clean Energy Fund. They have 
thei_r own i'ndi vidual inspectors come, ·make sure 
the job's ·correct. And .depending ·on where· you 
are in 'the state-of Connecticut, you have to 

·get an inspection done by UI or CONP. SQ this 
idea that the notion that the systems that have 
been install.ed up to now have not been 
ins.tall.ed safely is a. fallacy·. I mean, the 
solar jobs incertt:'ivized by the Cl.eail Energy 
Fund have ·to go through three 'times as much 
inspection than a r~gular hbme inspection 
connected to ari electrical ·job. · 

REP. SHAPIRO: Thank you. Representative Nafis; 

REP. NAFIS: Thank you. When -- and I'm really 
n_aive on ·this issue so --·when you connect to 
the gr.id, do you in your industry·. have to have 
a licensed electrician to do tbat o.r does that 
other license let -them I'm talking about the 
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actual connection to "the grid . 

MICHAEL TRAHAN: All solar installation companies in 
Connecticut employ electricians to make 
elect~ical connections. There are. some PV-1 
license holders who have -- who are highly 
trained, hi_ghly educated, higbly certified, 
licensed to do this work who do some coilne.ction 
work on smailer job.s. Some o£ them. are here, 
they'll tal.k about. that a little bit. But the 
interpretation of the license is ·that they can 
.do that wor~. Now, for a large commercial job, 
for a ·large home there are E-1s who are hired 
to do that kind of work. Many of our 
installation companies here today have E-1 
license holders on f~ll time. They do ali the 
electrical work. And that, by -and la.rge, is 
typical of -solar'· installations. 

REP. NAFIS: And to follow up, so -- and actually 
this goes to. what Representative Altob.ello 
said,: are. -the;re cert·ain criteria ·that 
electricians would have to follow to be able to 
perform the solar? Because I know I've had 
contact from electricians in my district that -
- actually I've met with some people· on. this in 
the past and I -- isp.' t there· .a certain 
criteria -- they have to perform so many types 
of jobs -- or is there something different 
about them versus what you're do;i.ng? I guess 
that • s wha·t I.' d like to know. 

MICHAEL TRAHAN: There is, yes, the Connecti.cut 
Clean Energy Fund, which is the group that 
manage~ the incentive program has as steps by 
which those who are not PV -- photo·voltaic -­
solar electric license holders, if you're not a 
PV licens~· holder, you can become a provisional 
contrac.tor, is probably the term that you've 
heard. 

Clean Energy Fund and I don't want to speak 
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specifically, but· .I 1 11 do the best I can on the 
program they have set up. They want to 
encourage more people to get involved in s·olar 
installations. So they have a plan, several of 
my members are going through that process right 
now to become qualified and eligible to offer 
the incentive. To do that, you have to install 
several -- three -- installatio_ns on your own 
nickel. You don 1 t 9et the incentive from the 
Clean Energy fund . 

. But my interpretation of that is that it 1 s good 
.for electrical companies to put some skin in 
the game. You should have to -- you shou.ld 
show some and demonstrate that you have the 
ability to install systen:1s and in·stall them 
correctly. So you 1 re not .a PV license holder, 
you want to be part of the ihcentive program, 
go out and install three systems, you get them 
.inspected by the Clean Energy Fund and the 
utility and you 1 re in. You are now eligible to 
offer the incentive. 

REP. NAFIS: ~re they~able to get those jobs that 
they can, you know, cut their teeth on in order 
to get that easily or is that something that 
be.comes problemat~c for them because they dori 1 i: 
have tha.t PV? I mean, what 1 s. the market like 
in that arec;~.? 

MICHAEL TRAHAN: "Well~ they·have _to convince 
sotr).ebody -- if they 1 ve never done a system 
before they have to convince ·somebody that they 
can put a·solar electric sy~tem on the rooftop. 
I· can imagine that 1 s a: hard se~l. Some of them 
are {>Utt.l,ng them on the~r own homes·. Some of 
the_m are putting on some of the~r customers, 
their long time customers· who trust the~ to do 
i_t and I think it 1 s great that they have that 
sort of trustworthy relationship to .get that 
done. But. it iS; it 1 s a hurdle. It is. But t 
think i_n many ways, it 1 s appropriate. Yes, 
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REP. SHAPIRO: Representative Reed, followed by 
Representative Taborsak. 

REP. REED: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.· I just·want to 
-- you ·know, I think sometimes we have these. 
great f:r:iendly, fuzzy, warm, fuzzy Statements 
of purpose. · And then there are unintended . 
cons.equences, so I'm concerned about this bill 
for ·that· reason. I know I have at least one 
installer in my district who has had. to let 
four people go' because of· the slow. payment on 
alrea9.y installed -systems from the Clean Energy 
Fund because .. the r:noney is drying up. So here 
we're trying to create new jobs and we're 
actually driving existing jobs away because 
we' r·e making small businesses hold Oil-tO a 
$200, 000 float for 150 days, which -- it's jus.t 
not possible. 

I've ~1so ~eard from several young twenty­
somethings who've said that ·they· are .w~rking in 
this solar installation field, doing what you 
·said. Lifting the panels, hiking them up the 
roof and laying them in place for the 
professionals to install and there's concern 
that tbis bill will precl-ude them from doing 
that and that those jobs will go away. Can you 
kind of .articulate tpat for me? 

MICHAEL TRAHAN: My understanding ~s that when the· 
bill was drafted several ye~rs ago that the 
idea was that they wanted ~olar power to be 
reasonably ·price.d I the state of Connecticut. 
I.t' s a high priced piece of equipment. The 
idea was t;ttat they would have everybody on the 
job site -- the i~ea was that everybody on the 
job si.te qoming into electricity had .to .have 
some. lic.ense, had to have. a license. and there 
is . one . And they c r::-ea ted one I ·• the PV liCense • 
Everyone who's not involved. directly with 
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electricity should not neec:l. a license. And 
that ·is ·those individuals who lug the panels up 

' . 
on the rooftop, drive the racking syst·em into 
the roof, set t;:he panels into the racking 
e;yst_em, connect ·them and get back down. Those· 
individu-als are not licens~d right now. And 
our position is that they d,on 1 t need to be. 

And the bill doesn 1 t speak to .what type of 
license. I don 1 t.know if they want them to 
become. electricians in order to do that kind of 
work, ·but ·they don 1 t want to become 
electric:ians. I mean, there_ are many roofers 
in this state o~t of a job, the roofers have 
been unemployed who have be.en hired by solar 
companies ~nd ret-rained t·o do· this kind of 
work. Roofers ·are ext·remely qua;Lified to climb 
a ladd~r and work on a 30 d~gree roof ~nd 
~ns·tall. panels. Construction workers are 

-qualified to do this kind of work. They don 1 t 
need "to be elec:tricians. They don 1 t need 
licensed electricians to do this kind of work. 
And frankly., if· the companies here have to 
lic·ense those kinds of workers, they 1 11 easily 
leave. Like I say, several companies in 
Connecticut, the major players, those who have 
most of the sola_r energy experien·ce in th:!-s 
state h~ve .alreaqy opened offices outs-ide of 
Connecticut .in preparation of the dismant1ing 
of the funds·and the dollars that the Governor 
plans· to take. 

I mean, :lt 1 s not a surprise to them that these 
dollars are. · in jeopardy.. S_o they 1 re goo.d 
business people, they 1 re going to go and with 
them wi11 g~ all the solar energy inl$tal1ation 
experience that has been built up the last four 
ye·ars. That by the way, the rate payers pay 
for. The- rate payers created this fund .. · The 
rate payers on the el~ctricity bill, they fund 
it . So they are due something.. And because 
they funded it tbe last four years, the price 
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of solar has gone down because th~ pioneers 
"have built the industry here. Now, if· those 
pioneers leave, there will be nobody left 
within the state of .connecticut with any solar 
installation eJq>erience t.o get the job done. 
Solar jobs will stop, demand will -stop,. prices 
will go back up and 40, 50, 60 million dollars, 
whatevez:: it is that· the rate payers hc~:ve 
contributed. in incentives will have been a 
waste of time·. 

REP .· REEP : Thank you . Thank you; Mr. Chairman. 

REP. SHAPIRO: Thank you. Representative Taborsak. 

REP. TABORSAK: Thank you, Mr. Chairman-. Thank you 
for your te-stimony. Can you ·-- well, I guess I 
kind of. have two questions in 9ne .. First, to 
your ·knowledge, do you know of any E-ls that 
have gone through taking the PV certification 
process and received PV licenses? 

MICHAEL TRAHAN: There are several in the process 
right -n~w. TJ:lere. :is at. 1·east ·one here. I · 
don 1 t know the number of .them.. I don 1 t know 
that ther~ 1 s been a huge demand of individuals 
looking·~o ~o ·that route. 

REP~ TABORSAK: If you know,· if I were, say, a E-1., 
can you kinq of explain what the process would 
be like unde~ the·cu:rrent law for me -- what I 
would have to g_o ·through basically to obtain a 
PV license?· 

MICHAEL TRAHAN: You have to dell)onst-rate to t"he I 
may be sp~aking out of turn, but I believe you 
have to demonstrate ·your experienc.e and ability 
·to the e1ectrical state licensing board.' If 
those individpals feel as though ·you qualify 
then you can sit for the exam, take the 'exam 
and get your lie.ense. There is an 
apprenticeship program in place now, a three-
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year apprenticeship program that individuals 
can be a part of. ·In fact, several. companies, 
several solar installation companies are part 
of that process, part of the apprentice 
·program. You can 'match an individual, an 
~pprentice up to a PV license holder and have 
them on for a c;:ouple of years. They sit for 
the e~am after· that. rhat would be for t~e ~v-
2 lic~nse.· After two years holding that 
license, you sit for the PV-1 and you become a 
cont:J:;"actor. · 

REP. TABORSAK: 9kay. ·Just to clarify. I 
unders.tartd that there • s an apprentice program, 
but is it your understanding that .it is -­
there is also an alt.ernative route for -- a 

. ·possible· alternative route for E-1s whereby if 
they were 'able to demonstrate that they had 
enough knowledge, they could .actually sit· ~or 
the exam without being apprentices? Is that a 
possibility? If you•re aware of that? 

MICHAEL 'TRAHAN: I don•t have any understanding of 
that are.a fbr certain . 

REP. TABORSAK: okay I okay. Thank you. 

MICHAEL TRAHAN: You •·re welcome. 

REP. SHAPIRO: Any other questions: from the­
co~mittee .· Hearing none, thank you for your 
testimony. 

We have David Luft followed by Betsy Gara. 

DAVID LUFT: Good morning:. That should take care of 
just about everything I'd w~itten down. Now, 
I • ve thought of new. ·things ·to say . 

. My name is David Luft. I own Daleo Electric in 
Meriden,. Connecticut and I am a provisional 
installer for the CCEF in Connecticut. I'm 
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going through a lo.t of growing pains . I 
started a company called Sundoor Solar. We put 
up -- actually, I've done two jobs in New York 
because ·it was easier to work ther.e than in 
Connecticut. 

I've only done one residential job in 
Connecticut and now I have two more signed 
contracts .so I can get my three jobs in. Now I 

I c~i1. call myself the electrician that I am 
befo~e I started~ 

I put a Sundo.or Solar booth up at the flower 
show. I had 80 homeowners sign up at my booth 
for solar jobs. Tomorrow the funding runs out·, 
the_y' re ·goi.ng to stop taking applicat·iOI?-S for 
the Connecticut Solar Lease Program. I have 24 
people preapproved. I'm begging the CCEF to 
get things quick1y to me so I can ·keep going. 
I did have ·to get a financier behind me for up 

-to three or four hundred thousand dollar,s so I 
can carry the money, but we're out. there doing 
it. 

I believe we went down the wrong ·road making a 
PV-1 license. We didn't. need a PV-1 licen.se. 
Solar isn't a new industry, but it's a new 
product, and it's a certification. we· already 
have people that are quali,fied _to work on the 
roof. and we have a system in place to register 
those ·pe.ople. l:t' s called the home improvement 
registration number. I. think those people 
should be required to take a five day course in 

_PV-1 to certify them for the product. Them 
they know the product, they ~now they're doing · 
it right. Electri.cians. should also be required 
to nave a certification.just like when we get 
into· radio R or neut·ron, we're required to take 
a certification so we can install the product 
·up to manufacturer's specs. Same thing with 
solar .. 
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· Thez:e '· s two parts to solar 1 the roof work 1 the 
electrical work. We already have people in 
place for that. We don ··t need a, new program. 
If we took the money it cost to implement all 
those state progra,ms for apprenticeship and 
licensing arid put it into rebate we'd have 
instant jobs in Connecticut. There's no better 
time to do it-· to get us through this economy. 

Also we shouid send our building officials and 
electrical inspector~ to the same certification 
courses so tl:ley know what they're looking at. 
I had an inspection done by a town in~pectorl I 
ha,d.to show him what .it was. He didn't have to 
look and tell me what it was. It's not a real 
hard thing. 

REP. SHAPIRO: Are·there questions from the 
committee? . Representative Taborsak. 

REP .. TABORSAK:· Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Tha,nk you 
for your testimony. You might have heard a 
question that I asked... I'm trying to· get a . 
better understan_d of what -- I believe you said 
you are a,n E-1; is that correct? 

DAVID LUFT: Yes. 

REP. TABORSAK: A better ~nderstand~ng of how an E-1 
could go about obtaining a-PV license. Is 
there a process ·where you can sit for the exam 
without having t.o. go through an apprenticeship? 
Can you share your knowledge on that issue with 
U:s? 

DAVID LUFT: I wanted to instCi;ll solar systems in 
Connecticut so I flew to California, took an 
800-hour class so I could be certified in PV-1,. 
which is installation·; PV-2, which is design; 
and a s_ales ·and estimating course. I came 
back, ·Showed my certification to the. state, I 
didn't n·eed. a PV-1 license, I'm an E-1 
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electrician s·o I can hook up so.lar. Sol.ar is 
Article 690 of the' NEC code. It's already 
there, .it •.s already covered .. But I did want to 
know about the product~ how it worked, what we 
need to Q:o. If we require a PV-·1 license to 
install solar systems, it's going to stop th~ 
people who are doing it right now. 

REP. TABORSAK: . Okay, sir, can I :.__ just s.o I 
completely understand your testimony, are you 
telling m~ t;hat there is absolutely no type of 
solar work that· you as an E-1 are not certified 
or al"lbwep to do in Connecticut? Is that 
correct? You're allowed to do anything 
involved with PV .worJt; is ~hat correct, sir? 

DAVID LUFT: Y:es, with an E-1 as. far as I ~now. 

R.EP. TABORSAK: W.i th an E -1 . Thank you, _you 
clarified that for me. 

REP. SHAPIRO-: Thank .you and to follow up .on that,· 
so the barriers that·you have are not-with your 
E-1 license, but it's witll the provisions that 
require·· you to ·jump through those hoops you 
~entioned, which is to install three solar 
projects ~efore you're entitled. to use the 

DAVID LUFT: That's not correct. I am entitled to· 
the rebate money as a provisional contractor 
and I have g.otten ·rebates·, in fact, I've 
alr.eady received money from tha~. 

REP·. SHAPIRO: Qkay, so as a provisional you're 
already entitled to.do that, to receive the 
.funds. 

DAVID LUFT: Yeah, and I am -- an~ they're working 
with us, but as. provisional they don't give you 
access to PowerClerk, which is what figures_out 
your rebate. · The CCEF does it for you. You 
email your shading and then they take care of 
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this Powe~Clerk th~t gives you your rebate . 
Then you can go get the job. It's still 
approved through CCEF and we ar~ using the 
funding as provisional. · It•s not real. fun . 
being provis~onal when a lot of out of staters 
are .iisted on the. 1i·st and .. - I was. covered by 
my E-1. 

REP. SHAPIRO: Provisio~als -- yo~•re not listed on 
the website, the list that they have. 

DAVID LUFT: We.ll, we•z:e on the website as 
provisional. A year ago -- the rules changed a 
year ago. A year ago you needed to do 13 jobs.· 
Well, it•s pretty hard to do 13 jobs when there 
were eight or nine solar installers in 
Connecticut and.most of them were from out-of­
s~ate and franchises. They didn't want to 
train us. So that rule got changed to this 
provisional statu·s. I. do believe anybody that 
does install solar should have a certification. 
I ·don•t think we need a separate license for· 
it. It's a product . 

REP ... SHA~IRO: Okay. So putting aside ·the budgetary 
issues of whether we•re fully funding the Clean 
_Energy FUnd; which we•re not~ or the lease 
program, which we•re also not, putting that 
aside, which it•s difficult to put it _aside,. 
what is ·the latges.t problem you fa:ce in this 
industry ·and does this bill address it:? 

DAVID LUFT: t•m not sure if the bill addresses it 
because it•s· almost like reading the coae book: 

· It • s tough' to understand where we • re going with 
it. My-- the largest·hurdle is getting 
through my provisional status, ·which I don • t 
·feel is fair to be put in a provisional status, 
showing the qualifications, showing the added 
financing to support the industry and the way -

.- that.• s about it. You know·, it·• s pretty 
simpl~. It • s· ·really n·ot a hard industry. I . 
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don't think it's a.separate industry. It's 
something-we're all capable. of doing already. 

REP. SHAPIRO:· Okay. Than~ you very much. Further· 
questio_ns from the c.ommittee? Representative 
Reed ... 

REP. REED: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I just wanted 
to go.back to the thing you said about 
inspectors b.ecau!=Je as .I understand it there iS 
the utility· wi·t.ness who's not a re~l inspector, 
who has to come by and look at the work and 
then there is your local ·building inspector who 
as you say, doesn·• t always really understand 
the mach~·hati'ons of ·how th,ese thir:1gs go 
together. Apd then t:~ere '.$ t~e Clean Energy 
Inspector ·and that's the sign-off inspection 
and that's whe.n you potentially can get paid. 
So I'm just wc;>nde·ring if there's some.thing we 
can do legislatively to make -- to help local 
building inspectors be the main inspector or do 
you have a better idea_ so that we don't have to 
have three inspectors before you guys could 
a~_tually ~et pa,id for the work you've already 
done? · 

DAVID LOFT: Yeah, you have the proce~s down pretty 
good. First you get a town inspection, which, 
is a local electrical inspector. He rea,lly 
sh<:>uld .. be tbe only authority. you re·ally need to 
do_ it. I thi~k we sh:ould re-qUire our 
elecerical inspectors to g~t a two- or three­
or four-day course on Solar ·voltaic systems so 
they kne.w ·what they're· looking at· because a, l_ot 
of them don't know what they're· looking at. 

We just finished wiring the. windmill at the 
YMCA outdoor center. I brought the inspector u~ 
and he's a good guy and we went throl,lgh it. 
But it's equipment he's never seen before so I 
educated him on it, gave him comps on the 
equipment, showed him what the manufacturer •·s 

000437 



•• 

• 

• 

35 
tmj/gbr GENERAL'LAW COMMITTEE 

February 25, 2010 
10:30. A.M. 

specs were and how it•s supposed to be wired . 

With-- CCEF has these ·pv inspectors go out_ and 
they verify the shading, which is very 
important. Because shading is the performance 
of th~ product and what they base the rebate 
on .. I don • t know. if they can cut that 
inspection p~ocess .~own -- Northeast absolutely 
ha$·to inspect it. · CCEF, if they•re giving 
rebate money,. well, they should inspect it and 
they should have a PV _inspector - -. I don • t know 

·what qttal:ifications he· should have, but they 
should verify what•s going on out there. 

Ahd they .do release half the money. Your 
rebate mo;ney is rele·ased, as soon as you take 
delivery. of ,materials so it•s really not that 
bad. I 'had. a $62, 000 job, I received "$34, 000 . 
right away, and I got it within two weeks and 
I'm waiting now for $28,000 when I get do~e 
with Northeast. And for inspections I had to 
wait. about two months for it, which is.n•t too 
bad. . It is almo~t like doing electrical work, . 
you don•t get paid- for 90 days anyway because 
nobody wants to pay you lately. 

REP. REED: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

REP. SHAPIRO: · Thank you. Representative .Altobello. 

REP. ALTOBELLO: Thank you, -Mr·. Chairman. 
wanted. to say hello to m:y neighbor. 
see, thanks· for coming up. 

I just 
Nice to 

REP. SHAPIRO: All right. Ending on a high note, 
thank you for your test-imony. 

We have :Betsy Gara, followed, I believe, by 
Bruce Angelo~ki. If I mispronounced that I 
apologize. 

BET.SY GARA: · Good afternoon, my name is Bet.sy Gara 
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and I'm here to testify· on behaif of the 
Independent Electrical Contractors of New 
England. And we do agree, Mr. Chairman, that 
this is, in fact, a j"obs bill.: And while we 
understand that the language doesn't achieve 
some of the goals that we are looking for, we 
are looking foJ:wardto working with the parties 
to address some of the concerns and the goals 
of this legislation. And I just want to focus 
on those before we ·;i.nv.i te ·our .electrical 
contractor~ up to spe·ak on s~oine of the 
speci.fics·. 

The first goal is to ·address the concerns 
relative to participation in the Connecticut 
Clean Energy Fund., As Michael Trahan 
acknowledged,, E-1 and E-2 electricians are duly 
authorized to perform sol·ar voltaic work under 
the current scope of their license. The 
Department of :Consumer Protection has confirmed 
this. 

The photo voltaic is part of their 
apprenticeshj,p training program. Their 
apprenticeship. training program is 8,000 ·hours 
in addition to related classroom experience. 
It •:s also part of· their co~tinuing education 
requirements, which they are requireQ. to take 
on an annual basis. And so we do think that 
needs to be address.ed because a provisional 
installe~ status is ve·ry time-consuming and 
it '.s really urinecess.ary given the experience of 
the electricians with photo voltaic systems .. 
You are_going to hear about that. 

It also is very arbitrary .. If you look at how 
to ·become·a certified installer, you can simply 
be ap·apprentice on ten ·ppoto voltaic 
installations regardles~ of where you·are in 
that apprenticeship program and be eligible· as 
a certified installer. So you could have 
essentially have been carrying someone' s tool · 
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box and become eligible as a certified 
installer. And that's a real problem. 

What we're trying to do is open up the 
Connecticut-Clean Energy Fund programs.to 
encourage electricians to ·pursue designation as 
a certi.fie4 installer. . So initially when w:e 
drafted the legislation we did loo~ at an 
additional ce·rtificate program. In reviewing 
the current requirements of the apprenticeship 
training ~i::ogram and licensing program we do 
not believe that thatis necessary. ~e do 
however w:ant -- would ·request specific language 
to ensure that the Connecticut Clean Energy 
Fund program does not shut out ·these licensed 
electricians. 

The other goal of the legislatfon is to focus 
on worker safety and I thihk there' .s been a lot 
of"'changes in the indus:try, certainly "relative 
to the· voltages and amperes· involved in solar 
modules or panels. And one of the concerns is 
that a solar panel· is· live right. out of· the 
box. It's alre~dy generating ·elect·ricity and 
if you read any product manufacturer's 
installation guide. -- and I c;:an ge~ you copies 
of them -- they indicate that these should be 
installed by a licensed electrician. 

So even though people are carrying these up and 
placing on a roof top and anchoring them and 
·tying them into the grid, they are generating 
enough voltages to lite·rally blow ·them off the 
roof. And that is a_significant concern. We 
understand that there's a lot of issues 
relative to that and I think we c_an certainly 
talk to the people that have concerns and see 
whether there's a way to address those 
concerns .. 

But again, we do feel this .is a green jobs 
bill. We want, to encourage people and build 
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confidence in solar energy as an al.ternative 
energy system, but the way to do that i·s to 
make sure that you have-trained and qualified 
individuals. installing those systems... Thank 
you. 

REP·~ SHAPIRO: . Thank you very much for your 
testimony. Do we have questions from the 
committe~? Representative A;Ltobello. 

REP. ~LTOBELLO:. Thank you,. Mr. Chairman. Good 
morning. You said ·when we wer.e drafting the 
bill at one point in your conversation. Is 

. this your bill.? 

BETSY GARA: This is our bill:. We had worked with 
the International Brotherho.od of· Electrical 
Workers and·· NECA to develop language, we had 
done that initially. 'And then ·when we had met 
recently and realized that we do not need the 
additional certification. It's· a little 
different from· the .. solar the~al because if you 
lo~k at the solar thermal or actually the scope 
of the license f·or plumbing~· 'it excludes 
specif.ica.lly .solar thermal work. The 
electrical license does not do that. so· we 
were mirroring it on that legislation and when 
we talked to our expe:t:ts in the f;ield, 
understood t~at that was not nece'ssary. 

REP. ALTOBELLO: So you like the language in this 
bill as it is without any amendments or? 

BE'I'SY GARA: No, we do not. 

REP. ALTOBELLO: Oh, you don't like it either. 
Ok~y. 

BETSY GARA: We. like the -

REP. ALTOBELLO:· Now, I'm feeling better, thank you . 
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BETSY GARA: -- we like the intent of the bill. We 
certainly like the intent of the bi11 and we 
feel that we do need to address the situation 
wit.h the· Connecticut Clean Energy Fund, and 
also l.ooking at the qualifications for the PV 
license. We actually looked at a lot of the 
licensing- for PV inst~llat~ons throughout the 
country. And there's really only ten that have 
a separate PV licensing reqUirement and of 
those,. most of t:P.ose are for solar thermal. 
Conne·cticut is one of the few that· allows a 
separate or creates a separate solar photo 
voltaic license. And the requirements are 
actually les~ than many ot;her states. So we 
are concerned tpat they don't have on the 
electrical sid~ sufficient training to be 
wiring things that· are considered high voltage 
appliances .. 

REP. ALTOBELLO: Thank you very much. Thank you, 
Mr. Cha-irman. Maybe ~e ought to start all over 
with th:l.~ bill and have a second public hearing 
after it gets written correctly . 

BETSY GARA :· We would be happy to do t_hat. We. would 
be happy to work with Mich~el Trahan's group 
and others. 

REP. ALTOBELLO: I think we'd save a lot of 
confusion. Thank you. 

REP. SHAPIRO: Thank you very much and this would 
not be the first bill that was call.ed a work­
in-progress in this comm~ttee. 

BETSY GARA_: Thank you for acknowledging that. 

REP. ,SHAPIRO: Thank you for your testimony. A~e 

there questions? Hearing ~one, thank. you. Mr. 
Angeloszek followed by Don .Leavitt. 

BRUCE ANGELOSZEK: Senator Colapietro, 
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Representative Shapiro, members of the 
·co~mittee. I •11 read of_f· my shee.t because I •m 
a freshman at this type of thing. 

My name•s Bruce Angeloszek. I'm a self 
employed electrical contractor from the town of 
Eathan Falls, pr.oviding re~idential, commercial 
and industrial PV installations since 19Q4. 

I'm here to sppport the House Bill 52~5, AN ACT 
CONCERNING SOLAR WORK, which will ensure that 
proper.ly lic:ensed electricians are eiigible as 
qualified installers under the ·connecticut 
Clean Energy Program, and ~ddress safety 
conce~ns regarding the limited PV-1 and PV-2 
licenses in the state "of Connecticut, which I 
believe sHould be sunsetted. I· would like ·to 
share s~nne b.ighlights with you on this matter. 

I have ·p_rbpe~ly earned an E-1 unlimited 
electrical licens'e in Connecticut by obtaining 
1·2, 000 hours of on-the-job traini,ng, 720 hours 
of classroom trainipg and I have worked hard ·to 
~tart and sustain an electrical contracting 
company. If a company .wo.u1d like to install 
electrical work according to the .national code 
··about Articl~ 690 is electrical ·work, th~n one 
needs to become an electrical contracting firm· 
following Connectic~t law. We license holders 
in Connecticut· work hard t·o earn our lic·enses 
and we conti~lUe with CEU courses mandated by 
our state. 

By introducing a limited PV license, an E-1 
electrical license holder that earned a license· 
loses value. By. introducing a limited lic.ense 
through the PV, we in. Connecticut are opening 
up industries-to the same. Example, swimni'ing 

· pool compan_ies will want_ a limited license for 
wiring swimming pools. Landscape companies 
will want a limited license to wire landscape 
lighting and so on. And how can we deny other 
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ind~stries and allow PV? And before we know 
it, E-1 and E-2 ·that I worked so hard and many 
others worked so hard to obtain, the l.icens_e 
holds no value. 

And .t:hen- I just want to go over the National 
Electrical Code., 90 .1C. -The National 
-Electrical Code is written for persons who 
understand electrical terms 1 "theorie_$ 1 safety 
procedures arid electrical trade practices. 
These individual~ include e-lectricians, 
electric~l contr.actors, electrical inspectors, 
electrica._l engine·ers, designers and other 
qualifi_ed persons. · 'fhe code .__ it was not 
wri'tteri to: serve as an instructive or teacJ;ling 
manual for untrained individuals .. 

The Na.tional Electr~cal Code contains 140 
articles of importance and each one covers 
specific subject·s; grounding, wiring methods, 
_swimming pools and article 690, photo vol taics·. 
Article 690 photo voltaics was introduced in 
the National Electrical Code in 1984. In 
general~ electrical limited licenses in 
Connecticut wor;k wit:h l·ow voltages, up to 48 
volts. or high voltages over 600 volts. If you 
wanted an unlimited electrical work, 0 to 600 
volts. 

And to get to the. CCEF, I am a provisional 
installer and 'you ·can only _install ·one job at a 
time until it_ is_ i.nspected. Then you may start 
your second job.· So it could take ·nine months 
to a year to 'become an eligible insta·ller. And 
as a,n··E-1, I think the CCEF is a state run 
program and.they are J,.imiting unlimited 
licenses by their restricti_ons on how to obt.ain 
eligible -- to become an eligible PV installer. 

SENATOR COLAPIETRO: Any questions· from the 
·committee? 
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SENATOR COLAPIETRO: ·Don Leavitt followed by George 
LaCava and Bob Weiderman. 

DONALD G. LEAVITT, JR.·: Senator Colapietro and 
members of· the committee, I'd like to speak on 
.behalf of raised. bill numb.er 188. And thi~ has 
to do with the consumer protection commis·sion 
c~mplaint process. And what I'd.like to do is 
share with you a personal story so that yo.u can 
understand how this process is not working. 

I .C!.m the p·resident of a home improvement 
company, Magee Construct·ion CorporatiOP·.· We • re 
located in W.est Hartford, Connecticut. We • re a 
38 year old company continuously operating in 
the sta~e of Connecticut. We currently were 
made a:ware of .. ~·complaint that was registered 
·against our company. The complaint was not ·-­
didn't come to us from the Consumer Protection 
department, it came to. us through my general 
manager discussing with a consumer who was 
interested in doing business with us a 
compl~int that :was on file. 

W:hen we .. went online to try to get this 
complaint all we saw online was a -- our 
registrat·ion number, our company and it said 
that "case not attached to credeptial." There 
was no way f9r us to get to it online. There 
was no way for us to download it, no way .for us 
'to know exactly what it was. 

We c.ontacted the Consumer Division and we were 
told that the complaint was an irrelevant 
complaint and they had_ made· a decision not to 
notify us. And because it was·an 'irrelevant: 
complaint, it was "just posted online. My 
question a~ that point was -- I requested a 
copy of it, a copy of it. was. s.ent to us. 
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there .and·· this i·s the code that does it . 

:SENATOR WITKOS: It '.s not -- that's what would "be in 
the regulations, it's not contained in the 
statute that we have before ·us. 

AL RIZZO: I thought ·we -- that's how we tinderstopd 
it. They would take over and do it better. 
They being the Department of .Consumer 
Protection.-

·REP. · ,S~PIRO: · Th~nk you. If there ~re not further 
questior:t.s, t:hank you gentlemen for- your 
testimony._. 

We have·· next Joe Bonner, and Chris Barrett 
following. 

JOSE:PH BONNER: Senator Colapietro and 
Represent:ative Shapiro and members of the 
committee. My· name is Joseph P .. Bonner· of 
Bonner E1ectric and I'm here to testify in 
support _of the intent. of H.B. S-225, AN ACT 
CONCERNING· SOLAR WORK . 

.I ~"ve been: an E-.1 unlimit·.ed electrical 
contract,ot in the state of Connecticut for the 
past 34 years. ·To become an electrical 
contractor, I had to serVe·four years as an 
appre~ti¢eship, two years' as a j"ourneyman prior 
to sittii19 f"or the E-1 :exam. As part of the 
reqtiir~ments to maintain my lic·ense in t.he 

· stat·e of. Connecticut, I'm required to complete 
seven hours ·of cont:dnuing education every year. 
Also each. of our.electriciarts. working on the 
state projects is required to have completed 
ten liours·or·more of OSHA training. In 
addition, to ·be _an _electrical cont~c;~..ctor I'm 
also certi.fied to· .install solar voltaic 
installat.ions as part of the Connecticut: Clean 
Energy Fund programs . 
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PV installations consist· of multiple direct 
current modules that tie back to an inverter 
and in turn, these DC circuits can .be upwards 
of 600 .. volts_, .SO times more than the 1·2 voTt 
syst·em that you might find in an automobile. 
For the .sake of consumer's safety it's critical 
that these· circuits be irtstalled by a licensed 
and experiertced electrician that's up to date 
on the latest -codes and safety requirements. 
By supporti~S H.B. 5225, yo~'ll be 
streng.t;h,enl.ng· the training and experience 
requireme~'~s ·.for individuals installing solar 
PV.syst;ems·~nd ensuring the safety of the 
consumers a~d the. general public.· Tharik you 
for ·the opportunity. Good to talk to you thi,s 
morning. 

SENATOR COLAPIETRQ: MY questions? Hearing none, 
thank you v~ry much for your ·testimony, 
appreciate it. Chris Barr.ett foll.owed by James 
Savoy. Forgi-ve us for a moment, .we're just 
tryi":i:lg to figure out what the name is. Tony, 
for t·he· rec9rcl (inaudible). . Are you here, 
Tony? Oh, James Savoy, followed by John 
Galvin. 

JAMES SAVOY: Gqod morning, thank you; Mr. Chai~an 
ahd ·members 6f the committee. My name is James 
Savoy, I'm an E-1 licensed electrician in the 
state of Connecticut:· with over 30 years of 
exper::-ience. I have a degree from Central 
Connect:icut in secondary vocational' education .. 
I_am the United States Department of Labor OSHA 
certified c~nstruction safe.ty trainez:. I'm 
certified by the state of Connecticut, I teach 
seven hour· CEUs for electricians and I have 
personally worked on several solar projects. 
I"' d l-ike very much to support the bill. ! 
think .licensing i~ critical. 

The only. pr.oblem I hav~ · is under photo voltaic 
lic.ensing, as I read it, line 159, "bas 
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achieved a passing score on a ·solar voltaic 
work exam as determined and approved by the 
commissioner." As I've experienced, this can 
be taken online. ~d if_you were to· follow the 
language of the law you could take an online 
course, pass the test by PSI. and be a certified 
installer without ever having worked in the 
field. 

Now, as an electrician who knows the code 
fairly well, I've found the comments ):>y the 
solar contra.ct·ors .association disingenuous. As 
soon as you open a solar panel and expose it ·to 
any light· at all 1 even ·in here 1 it iS 'going to 
generate a current. Outdoors it will put out 
90 volts DC wl..th 195 watts per panel. When 
these are installed they•re attached together 
in series .. an~ can_ generate enormous voltage and 
tremendous amount·s of current. 

Also the .. code. reqU.~res that t~e structural 
membranes be bonded together. Now, if you•re 
not going to have a licensed eiectrician do 
that work, the~ you•re ~sking across the line 
npw· and askirig unqualifi.ed persons- to ground 
the ·equipment and run the ground wire·s back to 
a point whe-re it • s bonded to the main grounding 
grid. This· is clearly electrical work. You 
would no more ask a .member from TradeReady to 
run condu:,it in junction-boxes .and·support 
equipment on a j"ob only to ~ave the electrician 
come in ~nc;l r\m the wires because it•s not 
electrical work to run the conduit. You•re 
saying it·.: s not _electrical work to ·run the 
structural membrane. 

Now, t"he t~chnology as it stands risht now, 
requires thp~e structures to support the 
panels. But a~ the industry is pro,gre·ssing, 
the panels no longer need those supports, they 
can lie f:;Lat on the· roof. It's going to· come a 
point in the very near future where the 
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mechanical supports necessa:i:y for the arrays 
now. won•,t be necessary. Roofs are coming 
thro11gh flat. Tiles_on homes are sel"f 
contained solar panels, now with AC invert.ers 
included ·on it. I think: you're go:ing in the 
right direction. I think this is a licensing 
issue, ·but to .simply say, •i I took a course and 
passed a t~~:t, I can be a photo voltaic 
inst;.al1~r," is going down a very siippery 
slope. 

You know that if the line is not clear people 
are -going to s_t-art crossing it. The l-aw says I 
can install the structural supports. The next 
thing I know; I'tn installing-the ground lugs. 
Next thing I know, I'm running the ground wire 
through the ground lugs. If it's not qone 
properly you're exposing both the commercial. 
custo.mer and the residential customer to a 
potential hazard. I 'm not. saying it' .s going to 
happen, but. you should be ~aving this woz:k done 
by people w~o have gone through an.apprentice 
program, have .taken a licensing test and are 
going to continuing education, not ~omebody 
who'.s taken .an online test, passed an exam, 
f.inanced their company .and advertised as .a 
solar installer .. This is electrical-equipment 
and it· needs to ·be installed by an elec.trician, 
a licensed electrician. 

SENATOR COLAPIETRO: ·Thank you for your testimony·. 
Before I r_ecogni.ze Senator Witko13 and 
Representa-tive ~aborsak, t just wanted to ask -
-just for the record I wanted to·clear tip. On 
the list you wrote down the w·rong bill number 
or? 

JAMES SAVOY: Yes, I did. I'm on the back end of 
the le.arning curve. I'm an electrician.. I.'m 
not q._ lobpyist, I do.n't -- I haven't been this 
nervous s.i.nce my son was ·born so . 
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. SENATOR COLAPIETRO: Senator Wi tkos: . 

SENATOR WITKOS: · Thank you. Are you aware of any 
incidents where, under the current la,w, 
somebod_y that does not have an E-1 license has 
been shocked or injured during the installat-ion 
of·one of these panels? 

JAMES SAVOY: No, sir. I person~lly don't, but it's 
a very good point. When you take these panels 
out of their. casings -- we all know that it's 
probably not going to be made il:l the.United 
States, it's probably go.ing to be made ove-rseas 
·somewhere. The quality control might not .be · 
one hundred percent. If" one in a thousand 
comes 'through where the wire is frayed in some 
way.-- and it's DC current-- the person who_ 
throws-it on·his back and is carrying· it up the 
ladder happeps to . come in cont·act with an 
aluminum ladder and a DC panel that·' s exposed 
to·the sun, he could get injured. Ninety volts 
will kill you, which is why ground fault 

'protection is such an integral part of this 
system.and it trips ~t s~ch a low amperage. It 
trips at milliamps where these panels produce 
considerably· more than . that .• 

TO answer your qU.estion, no, I don't pers·onal~y 
know, but the fact that yo1,1 brought the 
question up is important to the issue here. It 
could happen. 

SENA~OR WITKOS: Right. It. could, but that's like 
an acc.iden~, you never know when -

JAMES SJI...VOY: I can' t say it '.s never happened. I 
can It say it has happened, _but I would be· m9re 
than hap_py to do research with OSHA becquse if 
it did happen it's .going 'to be a recordable 
.OSHA accident. I.' d be happy to get the 
inforni.atio.n to you . 
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SENATOR WITKOS: I'd like to hear it 
-- I'd be interested in that. 

if you could 

JAMES. SAVOY: I could do that, Senator, yes. 

SENATOR WITKOS: You 15-now, in. this morning's 
earlier testimony I heard that basically it's a 
laborer that would carry this equipment up. 

JAMES SAVOY:· Exa~tly, that's what they would like 
you to do and that~s what's doing it right now .. 

SENATOR WITKOS: Right .. And there's no wiring.of 
anything at that stage from what I understood 
from 'this morning's testimony -- let me finish 
and.then you can answer. So we have folks that 
are paid at a 1esser rate carryi~g equipment 
up. They don't design the system. They're 
just labor that carries it up, puts the mounts . 

. in if they need to be. The panels are 
inst~lle.d in the mounts and then somebody els·e 
who has whatever licensure or exper1.ence makes 
the connection, and then this bill would speak 
of when it ties into t'he grid or when it ties 
into the actual electrical component then you 
would need a license. Go ahead. 

JAMES SAVOY: That's the rub. That's the rub right 
there. Th~se panels are connected in arrays 
and ~hey•re grouped in numbers only to limit 
the size of the conduc~or. We could put in an 
entire roof on one circuit, but the conductors 
would be So l~rge as to not be economically 
possible. When they are mount.ed it's an in·­
and-out plug, which -- arcing is a possibility . 

. You could get an arc, which .could c·au~e an 
injury. So you -- I'.m not saying it does, but 
it's not u~reasonable to assume. th~t if you're 
paying a man eight or nine dollar~· an hou;r to 
bring them up and attach them to 'the structural 
membranes that you're not going to-ask h~m to 
plug. them all in anc;l s.ave time or while· you're 
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~sking him .to screw the arrays. onto the 
structures, you're not go;ing t.o .ask him at that 
-same t.ime to put the g.round lug on to save some 
time down the road. And, oh, by the way, 
here's the number six pair of copper you need 
to run all the way through this. 

The lin~- is blurred. It needs to be v~ry 
specific. Once that· panel is opened; by 
defin~tion it is _a piece of electrical 
equipment t~at is generating current. And 
·under cpapter ·3·93, section ~o, statute now says 
that you neeO. to be a licensed contra,ctor, a 
.licensed .jou.;rneyman. or a registered apprentice. 
to work on electrical equipment. 

SENATOR WITKOS: If it's generating electric 
current, is it not contained within, with no 
mechanism to go out yet because -

JAMES SAVOY: They come with. male-female plugs. 
Unless it is'a self contained unit which 
generates it's own AC power and then it's 
¢onnected differently. But they have leads on 
them,· ~Iectrical leads that need to be 
c0nnected.' Altd. if it's a DC genera~ing ~ystem, 
they need to .:Pe conn,ected positive-negative 
like you w.oulcf a battery. If it's an AC 
generating system with .its own self contain'ed 
inverter 1 they' Ire plugged in paral:.lel in ' 

··however many groups you want to bundle them in 
based· on the. s:Lze of the conductor you want to 
r:un. .They ~enera~e electricity that can cause 
injury. 

And .one last point I didn't bring up and I 
don.' t mean ·to waste your time. NEPA 7.0E, which 
is the National Electrical :Code, specifically 
says that for "work on energiz~d equipment," 
which the panel is energized as soon a.s you 
expose it, · 11 has to be a qualified person, one 
who has training in anO. knowledge of the 
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construction and apera_ti_on of the- equipment and 
be trained to recognize and av_oid the 
electrical hazards that:_ might be present with 
respect to the_ equipment or the work 
conducted. 11 +hat's part of. the code and you're 
not· -g9ing _to get that with somebody who is 
simply -- and I say th,is with- no disrespect for 
labore~s -- that are hired to simply be 
erectors~, to put together the frame and mount 
the _panels. You're not going- to have the 
knowledge, experience and training to recognize 
the ·hazard· w.~th the equipment or the work 
method. And that's a code iss~e. 

SENATOR. WITKqS: AQd you know, I see so many warning 
labels sometimes. 11 00 not touch this device 
unless y'ou're a qualified electrician. 11 I'd be 
broke if: I followed that ~dvice every single 
time, you know.· Homeowners have.a right to do 
what they want within their own home -

JAMES SAVOY: But you understand as soon as -

SENATOR.WITKOS: I know, but I guess my point _is 
that if somebody's tra~ned in this specific 
area -- these people aren ~ t jus-t -- I 'm 
ass'!lming, but I don't ]:tnow because I don't work· 
for them -- they d.o.n' t drive down the street 
and say, n;I 'm hiring· today, $10, c·ome on and 
we're just-· going to carry that· s·tuff up there, 
bolt everything down, connect these le~ds. 11 I 
would assume that that business would be out of 
busine_ss rel~tively s·oon .. 

-JAMES SA'JOY: ·I would hope so, Senator, but I will 
say this -- and I teach between 20 and 25 CEU 
classes a year for over a thousand electricians 
in_ this· stat;e. .-¥td I_ hear this mostly i~ the 
outiying areas that roofing contractors and, 
general remodeling contractors are doing an 
enormous amo~nt of residential solar work. 
They may be extremely ski.lled at the task at 
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hand in terms of r.emodeling or roofing or 
whatever, but I have· to question their 
know1edge, skill and training with regard to 
electrical equipment. I'm not saying they're 
incapable of qo~ng it, wh~ch is why I hope·this 
bill will go a.step further and say, 11 Well, no 
you can't just take an online course and think 
that tnat' s how you get a PV license. •i The 

1 
fact. that w.e' re trying to get apprentice hours 
in, I th~nk PVs should be apprenticed in. under 

·E licenses whp have those p:P,oto voltaic s~ills. 
I 'm not s·~ying. you shoulqn.' t do it. And in 
this economy where Connecticut may have nine 
percent unemplo~~nt, but there's 25 percent 
unemployment in the. const·ruct;i.on industry. 

SENATOR WITKOS.: Would .you support a grandfathering 
in if this.bill were to Gome into place today 
and there were companies that haye been in 
busine·s·s or at least. people who have been in 
the practice· o~ doing this and they've 
installed x amount? WoUld you support a 
grandfat.her of that? 

JAMES SAVOY: "!.would support them hiring a licensed 
elec;:tric;ian c;lnO, .then those e.mployees that are 
working there c.an be apprenticed in, given 
credit for the hours that they've acc.umulated 
before the legislation came in. But to just.de 
facto· s·ay, 11 Well, you've been doing this for 
three or four.years, you have no other training 
othe·r 'than installing the arrays on a r:oof. 11 

It's -- that's your ball game.· I'm an 
electrician. I.f it was up to me, there would 
be two licenses in Connecticut, an E-1 and ·an 
E-2. And if you do any work above 50 volts you 

' should have an E-1 or an. E-2. 

SENATOR WITKOS: Thank yol:l. 

REP. SHAPIRO: S~nator Maynard . 
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SENATOR MAYN:ARD: Am I mistaken that -- I thought a 
licensed electrician was required under current 
'law for installation of? 

JAMES SAVOY: · Ari E-1 and an E-2 can, by statute, do 
any elect·:rical work up to 600 volts. Above 
that it's under the purview of of the utility 
compan;ies,, · they have their own regu.l"ations· . 

. Anything under 5o·volts is consider~d 
c~mtrol.led·· vel tage or telephones, et cetera. 
Yes,. an.··unlimited cpntractor and an unlim.ited 
Journeyman can .do photo voltaic work as now -­
as .t·he law now reads, yes . 

SENATOR MAYNARD: Thank you . 

. REP. SHAPIRO: Thank you. Representative Reed with 
promis~s thaY this one will be brief. 

REP. REED: ·1 do, t do. On my honor. t -- just 
quickly-- I'm trying to.get a visual of who 
gets to .go on the roof. So you•re essentially 
efayin~ what? IS anybody allowed to :be muscle 
who doesn't have an E-1? 

JAMES. SAVOY: Right now, as you play by the rules in 
coP.n_ecticut, .anybody can. go _up there. and 
well, first of all you need a roofing 
contrac.tor if -

REP. REED: ~guess·! should be more clear. I'm 
trying to say under your vision of how it 
should h~ppen. 

JAMES SAVOY: Well, theJ?e • s some things that "".­
asking an electrician to do is foolish. ·For 
e~ample, if it's an anchored rqof you•re going 
to need a professional roofer to·penetrate the 
roof, which is usually bonded to anchor the 
system. And if you • re going t<? just put tlre. 
array up, yes, other than an electrician can 
just put the physic~! support stru.ctures. But 
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to then say, "you can put the panels up," that, 
to ~e, is electrj,cal work because t.hat is 
actually a _secondary sourc.e of electricity. 
It's generating current as if it were plugged 
into the grid on the street. It becomes 
greater .as you join them .together. 

But yes, there -are tasks t~at you shouldn't 
need an. electrical license for, but beyond 
that, se.cltring the arrays, cox:mecting the 
arrays., grounding the metal frame that. supports 
the ~rr~ys, .br-inging. the wires down to your 
combine-r box through your inverter, your DC 
disconnect, your.AC disconnect, your net 
metering ·and then· on to_the customer's 
distribution system, that should be electrical 
work~ 

REP . REED : Thank you. Thank you, Mr . Chairman. 

REP. SHAPIRO: Thank you. Are there further . 
quest·ions from the committee? Hea:r:ing none, 
thank you f·or your tes·timony. It seems we 
skipped somebody'by accident. Joe Kuzma, if 
:r·•m pronouncin,g: it correctly, ·followed by John 
Galvin. 

JOE KUZMA: Senator Colapiet;r,o, Representative 
Shapiro, you did do a be·autiful job pronouncing 
"Kuzma~ II apprecia;te that~ thank you. 

M~mbers of the co~mittee, my name is Jo~ Kuzma 
and I am the senior director.of corporate 
programs for the Am.e;rican Red Cross here in 
Conrte.cticut •. I im -also a lieutenant on the 81 
Volunteer F.ire Department. I'm here today in 
the former capacity of being the senior 
direct.or of the Red Cross in support of passage 
of Raised Bill 186, AN ACT CONCERNING AUTOMATIC 
EXTERNAL DEFIBRILLATORS IN HEALTH CLUBS. 

Now, one of t_he down sides to being the 17th 
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JOHN GALVIN: That is. something that we•re looking 
into and there•s.language being considered by 
several g~oups that includes so~ething more 
struc·tured in Bill 13 in the draft ·that • s 
coming out for review. 

REP. REED.: Thank ,you ·very much. Thank you, Mr. 
Chairman. 

REP. SHAPIRO: Thank you. Are there further 
questions? .Thank you .for your testimony. Bill 
Mackey followed by Paul Castell~. 

VOICE: (Inaudible) . 

REP. SHAPIRO: we•re aware of that situation, that•s 
fine. 

MICHAEL ·MQCONYI: . Good afte~noon, Senator 
Colapietro, ·Representative Shapiro and 
committee members.· My hame is Michael Moconyi 
and I'm the executive director·for the 
Connecticut Cqapter of the National Electrical 
Cont·r~cto.rs Association . 

Thank you for allowing· me to make a few brief 
remarks- on Bill S225, AN ACT CONCERNING SOLAR 
WORK. Connecticut NECA is here to~ay to s-peak 
in ~aver of requiring the installatiqn of solar 
work to be performed by· E-1 and E-2 electrical 
license·hold~rs. · 

Solar electric is loosely defined as th~ 
instal,la:tion, erection, repair, .replacement, 
alteration or· maintenance of photo voltaic or 
wind generation equipment used ~o distribute 
power. This technology has :Peen around for 
decades and the installations _have been 
performed by E-1 and E-2 licensed electricians. 

Historically, the state of Cortrtecticut has 
issued E-1 and E·-2 licenses tha.t regulate the 
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installation of elec_trical generated power 
systems. Solar wor~ clearly falls under that 
def_inition. The photo voltaic panels once 
exposed to sunlight begin to produce power 
immediately.- For any agency or group t_o now 
remotely claim that our.E-1 and E-2 iicense 
holders are not sufficiently _trained for this 
type of work is misguided in thei.r cl-aims. 

Our industry spends hundreds of thousands of 
priva-te dollars annually on training our 
workforce _for app~ications in the residential, 
commercial and ~nd":lstria·l fields, which 
includes t-raining on solar work technologies.· 
And due to the stat·e of our economy the 
·electrical industry l-ike so many o.ther 
industries today is experi.encing a significant 
downtUrn. By many accounts unemployment ~n th~­
electric·al and c·onst·ruction industry is 30 
percent or higher.. W:hy create additional 
regulation to compete in the sqlar market? E-1 
and E-2 l;icense holders provide the · 
infrastructure to perform solar installation 
w.ork. Do not allow for any l;.icertsing 
exemptions to be included in the statute. By 
allowing exemptions you raise the possibility 
of faulty installation-by untrained or urider 
trained ind:(viduals that place the public at . 
risk. '!'hank you for your time. 

REP. SHAPIRO:· Please continue. 

WILLIAM F. MACKEY: Good afterno~n, ladies and 
gentlemen, my name is Bill Mackey. I'm the 
general manager for Woods Electric, an 
ele·ctr_ical contractor for com~ercial and 
·industrial installation projects irt Farmington, 
Connecticut. I ··ve been in the electrical 

· industry since 1980.. I hold an E-1 license. I 
have a BS .degree in technology management from 

·ccsu and I've taught electrical apprenticeship 
cla~ses for nine years. I have three concerns 
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regardiQg the-photo voltaic industry . 

The regulations for applying for and receiving 
Clean Energy Funds are cumbersome and 
confusing. The issue of not beipg· allowed to 
apply for fun!is until. one becomes a certified 
PV installer may prevent companies from 
receiving fund reimbursement for up to 18 
months. 

I. have made numerous at'tempts to become. a 
provider ·and installer of PV soluti.ons for 
industrial a:r;td- commercial settings_. I have . 
continually be·en refused t-he ability to buy and 
install the PV pro4uct direct from suppliers. 
I •·ve -been told over and over that there are 
exclusive members in the state and I must buy 
thr~:>Ugh them. I 'm not _sure .if- thi_s is du~ to 
licensing consi,de~(ltions, but as a fully 
qualified el~ctrical contractor in this-state, 
-I feel- I'm being cut out of business 
opportunities. 

And lastly, the latest figures that I have 
heard r.esarding electrical unemployment in this 
state is about 30 percent. I. know that I have 
reduc_ed my staff substantially.. There are many 
available E-2 and E-1 licensed people available 
for this industry that have already been 
trained or work in this fiel_d. · We are ready, 
.willing and able to do the work if _given the 
OJ?port~nity. So I support this bill, H.B. 
_5225. Thank: you. 

SENATOR COLAPIETRO: Who told you that you had to 
buy within the State? You said you have to buy 
within the state? 

WILLIAM F. MACKEY: I've contacted numerous vendor.s, 
suppliers -- I've had people come to my house 
to get pricing. I say, '_'I'm an electrician, let 
me put this on my house.-" "Oh no, you can't, 
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SENATOR COLAPIETRO: But you said something about 
you had to· buy your units within the state? 

WILLIAM F.· Ml\CKEY: No, no, no, no, no. No, I'm 
saying that wpen I ·try to purcJ;iase the product 
myself to be able to install it, not only on my 
house, but on other commercial and industrial 
applications -- 'and I •ve be·en told. over qnd 
over tl:J.at tnere' s certain p·eople with-in. the 
state that -- I don't 'like to use the word 
"c.ontr.ol the n:tar~et, " but they c.ontrol the 
market. You cc:fnnot go to anyone· els.e but these 
certain people and get the mat·erial and you 
have to do the installation with them. 

SENATOR COLAPIETRO: Right, but we're not telling 
you that you can·• t buy -

WILLIAM F. MACKEY: I understand that·, but what I'm . 
-saying is _th~t -·- and. this is my percep'tion as. 
a contract·or ·as someone who has be~n -- made 
eve-ry attempt to tr,y_ to ge-t into this business 
is that when I cont:act people, if . they don't 
see, something that says "PV ins-taller" or 

. something of· t:ttat ~ature, I can't get the 
product. They don't even want to talk to me. 
And I •·ve spoken to other. contractors·, too and 
they have told me- t~ey have the same problem. 

SENA'I'OR COLA~IETRO: .Has any of them ever gone to 
the DCP and complained? 

WILLIAM F. MACKEY.: I don't know, sir. I don '.t know 
that that's been the case. An.d again, I think 
that that -- I ~an't say that it has to do with 
the licensing. All' I .~now is that thi·s -- in 
my opinion, that appears to be, the case. And 
'that a regular E-1 can't get. the product. 

SENATOR COLAPIETRO: Thank.y.ou, Mr. Chairman. Thank 
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REP. SHAPIRO: If there aren't fu~ther questions, 
thank you, gentiemen for your· testimony. Paul 
Costello followed. by Chuck.Steedman. 

PAUL COSTEL.LO: . Good afterno·on, Senator Colapietro,· 
Representative_ Shapiro and members· of the 
Gene·ral Law committee. My name's Paul Costello 
~nd I'm here to testify on behalf of. the IBEW, 
the Inte:r-nat_iona,l · Brotherhood of, Elect~ical, 
Workers and National Electrical Contractors 
Asso·ciatiori to· express ·our support on House 
Bill, 5225·. I also am an E-1 contractor and 
OSHA ou~reach instructor, director of 
apprenticeship and training for membership of 
approximately 800 members. Also, a principle 
member of the .National Fire Protection 
Association code making panel, that; writes the 
·National Electrical Code. And I '·d like to 
express our concerns. 

The JACC has been training apprentices for over 
70 years to become electricians. The 
registered apprentice receive 8,000 hours of on 
the job t.raining, their OJT. ov~r a minimum of 
four years. In addition to a minimal 720 hours. 
of .related ins-tructions, apprentices in our 
·program receive Up tO 101 000 hours Of On-the:_ 
job and 1,200 hours·of classroom training 
before they are eligible to take their .state 
license ex~m. Their training includes AC and 
DC ·theory., technical math, ·rigging, conduit 
bending, wi·ring i bonding and grounding, 
blueprint reading, electronics construction 
saf~ty, CPR and first aid and how to apply and 
interpret the National Elect~ic~l Code. 

In addition to all this, they are trained in 
the design .a:nd installation of PV systems. 
Their oJr includes residential,· commercial and 
industrial applications; These are all 
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components required for: the installation of 
solar photo voltaics and wind generation, which 

-is. also part of the licensing. 

Licensed electrical contractors and 
electricians have be.en inst.alling PV for many 
ye_ars. This is not new te.chnology, our license 
covers .it. PV installations have been under 
the sc~pe of the work of the licensing board 
for the E-1 and E·-·2 electricians since it was 
introduced. 

Informati·on from the Connect·icu:t Clean Energy 
Fund eligible installer list identifies 44 
inst·allers eligible for the rebate prog_ram and 
the Solar lease program. Of those 44 
installers,- 17 of them ·are E-1_ unlimite_d ·­
contractors,_ ·only· four are PV-1 .license 
holders. The remaining installers do not make 
any refere~ce to ~heir license status nor show 
it .on their website,· which in state law is a 
requ'irement. The remaining installers do not 
make any reference to license status. This 
appears to be in line with the overall numbers 
in the state. 

There are over i2,800 E-1 and E.-2 licenses 
throughout Connect'icut. There are another 

· 1;700 apprentices registered to close to 1,800 
programs throughout the state. PV license 
holders· and apprentices total .26 perc~nt of 
the elect;r;-ical industry,. just over a quarter. 
There. are only about 29 PV-1 and PV-2 holders 
while -60 percent of them do not reside in the 
state of Connec~i.cut. Ther.e are only four 
re_gistered apprentices and three sponsors 
within· the _state. Those -apprent·ices .are only 
required to complete a two-year, 4,000 -hour 
apprenticeship program. This does no.t. appea-r 
to be sufficient time ·to gain tbe experience. 

r·•ve been invited to sit on the committee to 
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actually draft recommended curriculum for that 
apprenticeship program. ij.B.5225 defines solar 
work as electric and limits the work to a 
licensed PV holder to.perform. 

·pre~ently there is much focus on residential PV 
installations because of the reba·tes ·available 
through the ·Clean Energy Fund. We must·not 
lose sight t:P.at many larger installations are 
on commerciai and industrial establishments. 
These la;rger·arrays comprise of hundreds of 
modules _capable o:e p:r.:oducing tens of thousands 
of watts ··of power_, generating high voltages. · 
These arr~ys need to be connected and 
in'te'grated with existing pieces of electrical 
equipihent ·pr·eviously installed by l:Lcen~ed 
electricians .. This work needs to be completed 
·by electri.cians. · 

. Th_e exemption to the licensing requirement 
should be· .delet_ed f.p. order to maint·ain the safe 
installation,_ protect persons and properties, 
all materials need to be bandied and.installed 
by workers that have been trained pro_perly . 
There _are no exemptions to any oth~r 

-electrical, limited .or unlimited license. This 
is extremely important when handling_ the PV 
equipme.P,t as ·the other gentleman exp·;tained the 
safety ha·zard con~ern. 

We urge you to support House Bill ~225, AN ACT 
CONCERNIN~ S_OLAR WORK, and leave the work to 
the unl.imited E-1 and E.-2 license holders that 
haye been properly tr~ined to install 
electrical equipment, which this ~s. There -is 

. 'rio reason to create a .pew, separate workforce 
when·~here is alrea4y one that is ava~lable 
tpat is. facing unemployment. I. _thank_ you for 
your consideration. 

SE~ATOR COLAPIETRO: Thank you for your testimony. 
Any questions from the committee? .Thank_you, 
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REP. SHAPIRO: I appreciate your comments . 

CHARLES· H. STEEDMAN: Thank you very much. 

RE·P. SIU\PIRO: Further questions on the committee? 
If not, thank you for your testimony. 

CHARLES H. STEEDMAN: Thank you. 

REP. SHAPIRO:· ·Jenn Jennings et al, fc:;>llowed by Tim 
Phelan. 

JENN JENNINGS: Hi, how are you? I'm Jennifer 
J"ennings,. executive d:lrect'or of the Connecticut 
ASsociation of Plumbing, Heating and Cooling 
Contractor.:s, apd the Connecticut Heating and 
Cooling Contractors Association. We are up 
here to testify on H.B. 5230, AN ACT CONCERNING. 
LICENSURE of SWIMMING POOL INSTALLERS; We~re 

not in favor or opposing this. We would just 
like. to submit comment regarding. 

As .swimming pools ~nd other attendant outdoor 
recreation structures, such·as o:utdoor kitchep 
areas and pools become more complex, the need 
f·or prop·erly trained and li_censed ·trade persons. 
to pe.r-form the work is ·-apparent. Swimming 
pools and outdoor kitchens have complex piping 
work and often they are heated by gas or 
propane heaters. As the department develops 
regulations regarding the licensure of swimming 
pool installer:s, it i.s imperati:ve tha-t the 
scope of such license is limited to swimming 
po.ol installation only·. Any such work that 
deals with plumbing, piping and .heating must be 
performed only· by a properly licensed· plumbing 
or heating contractor. When developing the 
~egulations, Connecticut PHVC and CHVC 
recommend that language similar to what­
currently exists in Connecti'cut General St.atute · 
20-417M regard-ing limited licenses for 
swimming pool maintenance and repair work be 
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inco~orated, as this helps delineate the scope 
of the work among licensed trade persons. For 
example, swimming pool. installer~ should be 
limited to work "wh~re such work commences at 
an outlet'· receptacle, connection·, back flow 
preventer or fuel supply pipe previously 
installed by a pers·on holding the proper 
license."· 

Basically, what we're saying is we don't want 
the. license that would be created here to 
infringe or ertc+oach on the work of a. licensed 
trade person·who currently does· plumbing and 
heating work. 

And while t•tp. also up _here, the PluTQbing, 
Heating_, Contrac.tors Association as well as the 
Connecticut· Heating and Cooling Cont-~actors 
ASsociation ·would .l'i'ke to submit comment in 
regards to ~.B. 5225, AN ACT CONCERNING SOLAR 
WORK. 

Las:t session meml::?e~s of the PHVC as well- as the 
CHVC supported. similar legislation regarding· 
·s.olar-thermal systems. Just like last year's 
lE;!gislation, Conn~ct·ic-U:t PHVC and CHVC 
similarly feel. that this bill is a common­
sense, pro-consumer, J?ositive mea~ur~. It, 
o~e, addresses safet'y.concerns for worker~. 
Two, protects consumers by ensuring the solar 
PV ·systems are safely installed by prop·erly 
licensed contractors. Three, expands 
opportunities for· Connecticut businesses and 
residents q.ue to energy costs through the solar 
PV energy systems by ~liminating unnecessary 
obstacles for Connecticut's lic~nsed 
electricia.ns to become certified installers · 
under the Conne.cticut Clean Energy Fund. And 
four, it promot·es gr·een jobs by building 
confidence in the sola·r PV technologies through 
appropriate training and licens'ing 
requirements . 
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As Connecticut PHVC and CHVC contractors are 
trying to provide jobs for their workers, they 
are concerned about the increasing deTays. in 
the approval process for tradespersons wishing 
to become qualified installers. 

What we'· re basic~lly saying here is what passed 
las·t year for solar and thermal is starting to 
work within that ind~stry as soon as the state· 
adopts a cu~;ri.culum .for their certific.ation, 
and we would supp·ort and be in favor of that 
for the ~lectricians as well with ~egard to 
photo voltaic. 

REP. SHAPIRO: Thank you for your te~timony. And 
just so you know, I did speak. with Dep~ty 
Commissioner (in.a:udible) yesterday about how 
the certification and education part is going. 
It is. proceeding at pace. · Are there questions· 
from members of t·he committee? If not, thank 

.you very much. 

JENN. JENNI~GS: Tha.n)t you very much. , 

SENATOR CdLAPIETRO: Time Phelan, followed by Tommy 
Cleveland. 

TIMOTHY G. PHELAN: Good afb:~rnoon, welcome 
everyone,· ·it's our first time this year for me 
so it's a pleasure to see everybody again. For 
the. record, my name '.is Tim Ph~lan, l'm the 
President of the Connecticut Retail Merchant·s 
Association. As you know,. CRMA is a statewide 
·trade group representing some of the world's 
largest retailers and the state's main street 
merchants.. CRMA also represents the st.ate' s 
jewelry industry w~th o~r affiliation with the 
Connecticut Jeweler's Association. I'm here 
today ·on two bills if I c·ould, Mr. Chairman .. 

First,· House Bill 5227; which .... _ I think the 
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REP. S~PIRO: We have Tommy Cleveland followed by 
Joe Freeman. 

TOMMY- CLEVELAND: Thank you all"for being here. My 
name is Tommy Cleveland, I'm f.rom Branfo-rd, 
Connecticut and I'm here to testify against 
House Bill ,5-225, AN ACT REGARDING. SOLAR WORK. 

I currently work for a Solar - -· a small solar 
installation company out of ·Old Saybr-ook. We 
are currently on the approved installer list 
from the Connecticut Clean En~rgy Fund, and my 
boss is a licensed E-1 electric·al contractor. 

I'm essentially one of those laborers who .has 
been working under the exemption as far as 
be·ing able to· install solar panels or certain 
aspects of solar·inst-allations. It being. a 
s~all company, I do have many other roles. 
We're only four people. So I am involved in 
certain sa-les and other aspects of the company 
itself. But assisting in the installa.tions .is 
a big part of my job. And if House "Bill 5225 
were to pass as is, I wouid essentially remove 
like 50 percent of what my overall job is and 
would. no longer be eligible to do that. 

The -- it Is ~or:t of been gone over before, but­
I basically ·work on all the mechanical and 
labor intensive work, the actual layout of the 
system, all the racking material that needs to 
be put on the roof a_nd then actual_ly b~inging 
up th~ panels themselv~s. 

It was said that the panels are live once they 
are· exposed to sunlight and that is- v~·ry true; 
but no real electrons are actually flowing in 
any direction, they're sort o£ contained within 
the panels themselves. ~d then once you 
actually connect ~hem all together, bringing it 
down into the inverter i.s when I believe that 
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yo:u begin to get into that. electrical work . 
And that is the portion of the work that ·my 
boss, the licensed electrical contractor 
actually does. So my basic point is that if 
this. bill ~ere to pass I would not be allowed 
to·do the job that I've bas~cally 'been hired to 
do as of· now. and would most likely lose that· 
positi·on. 

REP. SHAPIRO: Thank you f'or your . testimony. A 
·quick question. Did your employer proyide you 
any .safety training when handling the panels 
and carrying them up to ·the roofs? Since 
they're live,,· but they're not quite connected 
there is perhaps a measure of risk but not the 
full blown risk? How did what was your 
training process like? 

TO~Y CLEVELAND: .. Wel1, no, essenti~lly. I m:ean, 
the-panels themselves are very expens'ive so you 
hanc:;ile them very carefully. · As far as actual 
exposure to the leads. themselve·s, I'm not sure 
how familiar you are with them, but it's a 
clipped together system, which is .pretty much 
standard on all .J?anels industry-wide. 
Essential,ly, .small v~riat;i.ons here ·and t.here, 
but you wouldn't actually be able t.o ever ~crt 
pf touch the two leads together·, at least with 
your fingers or anything like that. You could 
certainly sti.ck like some sort of metal object.· 
in there and c·reate the current yourself and 
shock yours~lf if you wanted t9 do that .. .I 
don't know why yo'!-l'd ever want to. 

· REP. SHAPIRO: But it's not likely to occur by 
accident? 

TOMMY CLEVELAND: No, it's ~;>retty much impossible. 
I mean, if one of the leads were damaged in 
shi~ment, that would be -- that could 
potentially be a c~se, The wires themselyes 
are triple coa·ted so much higher coat·ing . 
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Triple coated as far as. the encasing that 
before yo~ actually get to the metal wire 
itself. And that's because -- in case one of 
the-- if.one of the leads were to sort of r.ub 
on a roof, it would essentially fray at some 
point so they protect that by putting more 
layers of casing oh that. So no more so than 
any sort of electrical cord that ·would·be -­
you know-- associated with any sort of outlet 
like a coffee -- or any sort of appliance like 
a coff~epot or something like that -- much, 
much_more protection tban something along those 
lines. But as far as actual training and -- I 
didn't receive. any. 

REP. SHAPIRO: Okay, thank you. _I 'm going to assume 
that Representat-ive Reed has _a question. 

REP. REE.D: Tbank you, Mr. Chairman. Ancl welcome 
and say hello to your mom ·.and dad for me. l 
just wanted. to ask you, Mr. Cleveland, there 
was a suggestion that sometimes when the_ solar 
in~tallers are in a hurry· they allow people 
like yourself to do electrical work. And I'm 
wondering if you've had that experience or if 
you're discovering something else? 

TOMMY CLEVELAND: You mean? 

REP·. REED: Actually plug it in. I think somebody 
testified that:· sometimes, you know, once you've 
brought it up and you've put it in place that 
you' re enco\lraged to plug it in sometimes.· 
·because they don't feel like. bringing in an 
electrician or they .don'-t have the time, tha:t 
kind .of thing. 

TOMMY CLEVE;LJ\ND: - Yeah, my_ boss -- us· ·being a pretty 
small company, ~y bos~ being the licensed 
electrical contractor is always pretty much 
there with me on the roof when. that is all 
going on. He's working beneath when I'm 
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actually doing the L-brackets. and the rail and 
everything like that. But as far as that's -­
the actual corinection he pretty much handles 
that right now. 

REP. REED: Great, thank you ve~y much. 

REP. SHAPIRO: Thank you. Are there further 
questions? If not, th~nk you very much for 
your testimony. 

Now, we have Joe Freeman followed by Dave 
Boomer. 

JOSEPH FREEMAN: Seilat·or Colapietro, Representative 
Shapiro, esteemed members of the committee, my 
name is .Joe Freeman. I •m an attorney with . 
Ticket.master, now Live Nation. Ahd I. very much 
appreciate the opportunity to speak.briefly in 
opposition to Bill. Number 5228. 

We yiew Bill 5~28 as an extraordinary assault 
on Connecticut consumers• right to access 
t~ckets at face price.. And in particular we 
view the bill as the reseller community's 
effort to prevent enterta._inment providers,· 

·venues, promoters, teams, arti·sts from doing 
everything .possible and with the latest 
·technology available to try to get tickets into 
fan's hands at face price, particularly when 
the price that the event provider elected to 
charge_is far below what the prevailing market 
price might ·:be in a resell marketplace~ 

. . . 

Let me _provide a quick example· to illustrate. 
As some of you may recall some two and a half 
-years ago, Miley Cyrus did ·a nat-ionwide tour 
that attracted ·a lot of attention and a certain 
amount'of controversy because. of th~;rampan~ 
after sale market activity and the very high 
prices that· ensued. We w:ere asked l=?Y the· 
artist last year -- by her representatives and· 
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it says the American Red Cross or American 
Heart Association, not just the Heart 
Association. 

DAVID BOOMER: You're correct.. And under the· 
current law, ~he scenario I. would use is if 
som·eone collapses out here and goes and gets 
the ·AED ·and us·es it, t~ey' re protected from a 
lawsuit .because of. taking the risk of helping a. 
stranger. If you adopt this language they 
don•·t have that p;I;"otection· unless t·hey've·gone 
through the training program and tha,t's just is 
the opposite direction thi·s state lias been 
going in regard to immunity over th~ last few 
years. 

SENATOR COLAPIETRO: So if you would, would you give 
us the langu!=lge that you think that would be 
suitable and correct the problem-and get it to 
be? 

DAVID BOOMER: Absolutely. 

SENATOR COLAPIETRO-: Appreciate it, thank you. Any 
questions f.rom the committee? 'Thank you for 
your testimony, sir. ;Robert Chew follqwed by 
Richard Dziadue. · 
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ROBERT CHEW: Hi, I'm Bob Chew, C-H-E-W. I'm the .HI?5JJ5 
founder of Alteris Ren~wables, a renewable 
energy company that has been .installing 
projects since t980. I've been a solar· 
c_ontractor since 1977 .. Current- proj ect·s ·we've 
done ·are the Aetna. project on 84, which is very· 
visible on the highway and more recently, a 
co~ple of weeks a$0 we instailed a wind turbine· 
at. Pine Point, at .Phoenix Press in New Haven. 

I'm ·he:r;e· to give· :testimo·ny about our 
experiences· in the insta-llation of over 75, 000 
photo voltaic modules and over 15 megawatts of 
PV installations throughout the northeast. We 
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are currently -~he fastest growing private 
business in Connecticut according to this 
year's Inc 500 magazine and so I know something 
about growing jobs in the sta.te. 

If. this law was pass~d it would req1lire u:s to 
lay off workers, not hire workers. We 
currently have numerous PV-1s, PV-2s, E-1 
people who do the electrical porti.on of the 
work and we also have apprentic:es, t]iainees 
that come qn board, and.they're the ones. we use 
as labore'rs·.·to bring modules .up to the roof. 

Some of the jobs like Aetna, very high., high 
work. Some of my electri.cians_that are 
licensed in this ·state are 5~, 60, 65 years 
old. To require them to go up on roof$ would 
be something that we would not -be comfortable 
with. 

Regarding safety, in this legislation-they're 
talking about installing towers and turbines. 
On the current wind turbine we just installed 
at Phoenix Press that you can.see from the 
highway on route 95 in New H~ven, a lot·of that 
work is done by spe·cial ty tradespe:ople. . You 
know, we're up 150 feet ·in the air. Every 
single one of our wo~kers has gone through high 
tower safety training. None of my electric.ians 
do because all of the electrical.work on our 
jobs is.either done down on gro~nd level for 
the most part or on residential roofs .. 
Normally, .we have the ele!=trician in the 
basement do·ing the more complicated ·wiring;· we 
have PV-1s up on the roof doing ·the grounding 
and the -more simple plugging the ptastic female 
and 'male plus· together. I think I was ·invol~ed 
in helping to ·create this exclusi.on for w.orkers 
to be able to carry modules up to the roof. 

N:ow, we ' re not expecting those people t.o do any 
electrical work whatsoever. Brief history, 
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Rhode Island, you know, closed down their 
program· in 1996. In .January, I moved into 
·Connecticut as the only emp1oyee of the company 
in ~he state alld we •·ve grown very rapidly. And 
part of the reason we moved to Connecticut 
rather than Massachusetts is because l realized 
it fairly quic;:kly someone with my experience· __ 
and I had be~n doing solar installat.ion since 
1977, would.be able to get my solar licenses, 
which I did.· I was also able to·bring some of 
our Rhode Island exper.ienced installers into 
the state. 

·with this current legislation, that would have 
not happened arid you would. riot have a fairly 
significant employer in the state tod~y as a 
result of' this legislation. Let ·me just go 
over some. more notes. 

Currently another thipg -- you know, the reason 
I'm a Rhode Island·resident --but I was at our 
Wilton headq\ia:tters yesterday for a senior 
managers ~eeting, and part of what we decided 
is the package for employees that we •.re going 
to ~ave to transfer down to New ~ersey and 
Pennsylvania where we've just opened office 
because of the lack of ·funding as a result: of 
the Connecticut Clean Energy Fund's s.ituatiori. 
We also-saw in Rhode Island 5 million dollars 
taken away from· the restric.ted receipt 
entitlement. That a·lso put Rhode Island in a . 

. very tough situation as far as trying t·o create 
a sustainable green job economy. 

SENATOR COLAPIETRO: l just ha:ve one quick question. 
Could you furnish or do you know of someone who 
could furnish·-- I'm sure the committee would 
be interested in what. these panels look like 
when they come out of the package where we 

.could actually get our hands op. it and look. at 
it because there's a lot of speculation like 
stabbing the· wires or graphing the wires -- I'm 
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sure we really don't know what you're talking 
about. 

ROBERT CHEW: Sure, we'd be happy to deliver a 
sample panel-and -I can have it delivered to 
your office. 

SENATOR COLAPIETRO: I'd appreciate that and i,f_ our 
clerk would -- just to make copies. qf_ that and 
gi~e it to our committee members so we can see. 
·Thank you. ~y- further questions fro_m the 
committee.? Thank you for your testimony, sir. 

Richard Dziadul. Did I say it right this time? 
No? That's why he left, that's why my co-chair 
left. 

RICHARD DZIADUL: .Chairman Colapietro, Chairman 
Shapiro, committe·e members and staff, I'm here 
today to_ express my opposition to House Bill 
5225. My name is Richard Dziadul, pronounced 
"shunnel" with a "j", although spelled 
differently. _ 

I'm a boa:r:d certified photo voltaic installer. 
I have been an installer 'in.Connecticut since 
20.04: l have my PV-1 license.· I have 
supervised the installation of over 500 
kilowatts of photo voltaics on over 
approximately 60_ project:s. I was among the 
first of a dozen installers in _the state to be 
l.icens_ed as a PV-1 so~ar contractor. As 
allowed by .Connec.ticut law I am now training an 
appreritic·e solar installer who is with us ·here 
today, Mr~ Seth Mellen. 

My company, PV Squared, is an electrical 
contracting business specializing in solar 
energy installations. Based in New Briton, 
conn:ecticut, we have a staff of one E-1 
electrician, 1 PV-1 professional and one PV-2 
apprentice. 
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I would like to start my·testimony with a few 
.sta.tements. t~at may be useful as you cons.ider 
House Bill 5225~ 5225 seeks to make changes to 
,·t~e 'licensing .and definitions that· determine 
who can legally perform various·aspects of. 
-solar photo voltaic systems. Under state 
:r::~gulations today, E-1 · electr.ical c.ontractors 
can install photo voltaic systems. Just as 
holders of the PV-i contracting license c'an 
install a photo volta.ic system. This means 
that a i'arge,portion of the reason why 5225 is 
seeking to ·address a .problem where none exists. 

'rhere ~s··no requirem.ent to change the current 
law in order to allow E-1 electricians to 
unde!rtake this work. If you l,ook across ·the 
start, solar. contrac.tors are currently 
authorized to instali photo voltaics in 
Connect~cut today. :You will.find many whose 
:wo~k is supervised by PV-1 lic.ense holders, 
many whose work is supervised by an E-1 or E-2 
electrician. Some such as· PV S.quared, the 
.company for which I work, combine the talents 
and skill sets of bothPV-1 and E.:..1 license 
holders. 

As a solar contractor I -install photo voltai:c 
panel·s .for modules that convert sunlight into 
ele.ct~icity through the use of eqliipment we 
call .inverters. This electricity is modified 
in such a way that it can match or interconnect 
w.ith the electri.c;i. ty provided by· tlle local 
utility. This ~bility to interconnect is part 
of what makes these systems -simple ai)d 
affordable 'for our cust;:omers and ·to provide the 
added ·benefit of supporting the stability of 

I .. 

the electrical grid in our state.. Connecticut 
Light and Power·and the other power l,ltilities 
in the state would not let· us interconne·ct -­
I'll be prief, I'll sum up. This bill :would 
kill green jobs and rai,se th.e co~t of ph,oto 
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voltaic systems and it would :r~ake it difficult 
~or us t~ train and more difficult to install 
these project. Any questions.? 

.REP. SHAPIRO: 'Thank you for your testimony. I do 
have a question. You said. it would make it 
more. expensive to inst~ll and more difficult to 
install these projects. Can you explain how? 

RICHARD DZIADUL: Sure. Right now an electrician 
generally bills out at $100 an hour or so. A 
PV-1 apprentice, a PV-2 apprentice is about 
$18 an hou.r. A photo voltaic -- or a·PV-1 is 

·maybe $50 an hour, Typically we go $55. Much 
of ·the work.on the roof is just literally 
mounting· f.ee.t, flashings, cutting shingles, 
installing aluminum rail, clamps. ·There's a 
lot of bulk. work that is done right now by' 
unlicensed or ap~rentices. So there'S an awful 
lot of work. By ~ strict· reading ~f what some 
of these electrici.ans have said today, all of -
that work wou~d have to be done by an E-1 or 
·and E- 2 or electrical apprentice . 

REP. SHAPIRO: Are there further questions ·from the 
committee? If not, thank.you for-your 
testimony. We have next Paul Bartoo and Seth 
Mellen, the aforementioned. If you gentlemen 
are from the same co.mpany and have similar 
testimony I would like to --:- you can join each 
other if you can. If you'd like to· testify 
sepa:r;ate1y that's fine, too. And if each of 
you could sta.te your name for the· record when 
.the time comes, thank you-. 

PAUL BARTOO: Cha-irman Colapietro, Chairman Shapiro, 
commit tee . membe:i;:'s·, my name. is Paul Bartoo .and 
I'm. an account manager at PV SqUared and as my 
colleague said, an electrical contracting · 
business that specializes in solar energy 
installations. I've ·been part of the 
leadership team .that has been growing this 
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busines~ and promoting also the growt~ of the 
photo voltaic industry in Connecticut. Members 
o~ my t:ompany have· .been in ~his field for 10 t·o 
30 yea~s. I wish to place my opposition to 
raiseQ Hc:>Use Bill 5225. 

As I. see it it's a green jobs killer_. It would 
negatively impact Connecticut residents who. 
seek, to install ·affordable reliable solar 
energy. systems on their homes. I believe it 
·would put hundreds of jobs at .risk. As I look 
at the bill .today, I'm going to depart from my 
written comments.· .I have a bill that's be·en 
described by those who intrqducec;i it as being 
poorly written and not addressing what they 
really wish to address. 

lt has -- it $eeks to address two problems, the 
first of which has b~en established doesn"t 
exist l.n tQat E-1s have in fact no licensure 
issue wf.t·h .installing photo· voltaic systems. 
They're fully capable under Connecticut licen·s·e 
to do those installations . 

The second problem it's supposed to address has 
to do with the issue of safety and I would 
submit that, in fact~ the l~cens~re, the work 
practices tl:lat are currently .in place for the 
photo voltaic industry in Connect.icut are 
working. An additional regulation would be 
burdensome and would only serve to increase the 
cost of solar projects. 

And as my colleague recently spo~~ to, we have 
a -- we've seen a lot of testimony to~ay that 
I'm go~ng-"to have to say often included 
presumptions of fact that aren't established or 
s.tatement::s · th;at· seemed to paint a picture of a 
problem where, you know, I rea,lly see little 
proof that one exists. And I want to say that, 
you know, one of the speakers said that· you 
know, we don't need to create a new subdivision 
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of installers for photo voltaics. We've got E-
1 electricians.. Well, this. is not a bill 
that's creating a new position. This is one 
that was created specifically in ~005 to ·c-reate 
a: dedicated industry to photo- vol taics so that. 
you would· build an industry in. the state and· 
not have .one that woul<i .kind of. come and go_. 
If it!s bad times and E-1s need extra work, 
they're 'going to group migrate. to photo 
voltaic~s. ·If ·there's good times .and there's 
other works., w.ell; it .doesn't get done. I 
would have more to say, but I see I'm out of 
time. Thank you. I' 1.1 w:elcome questions. · 

.R,EP. SHAPIRO:·· I think we're largely questioned out 
on this issue.. But thank you very much for 
your testimony. 

SETH MELLEN: My name is Seth Mellen ~nd I work for 
PV S@ared. Currently, I'm an appr.ent.ice under 
Richard Dziadul 's PV-1. license and I'm oppos·ed 
to this House B~ll 5225. 

The bill' is addressing a I?roblem tha·t doesn't 
exist for' the reasons stated by my colleagues 
and others. And under the strict 
interp;r;etation of the bill it would essentially 
reduce the license that I'm going for and 'the 
license that Richard already has. It would be 
rendered·useless for grid interconnected 
systetns·, which are almost a hundred percent of 
what we install. Thank you. · 

SENATOR COLAPIETRO: ·I just have one questi.on. Oo 
you insta:l~ these device·s by you.rself? 

SETH MELLEN: No, that's -.- thereis multiple people 
on the job site·. 

SENATOR COLAPIETRO: And.you have.somebody that's 
qualified in your eyes -- with somebody or are 
you just installing by yourself? . 
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SETH MELLEN: No, we have at all times a PV-1 or an 
E,..1 on staff, excuse me, on the job site while 
I'm on the job sit.e. And. then we· also have 
what would be· considered l'aborers as well. 

SENATOR CO~PIETRO: Well, I.· guess what I'm going to 
· ask again is do you install these by yourself · 
or do you have a supervisor with you instal;Ling 
these? 

SETH MELLEN: I have a supervisor with me. 

SENATOR COLAPIETRO: Thank you. David Chapman. Is 
that you? Thank you for your ·testimony. 
Robert Clermont, followed by Nora 'King. 

ROBERT CLERMONT: Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman, 
members of the committee. My name is _Robert 
Clermont, I ~m a certified real estate 
appraiser here in the state of Connecticut. I 
reside in ·Meriden, Connecticut. I own a 
company ·called· Value Quest Appraisal and I' als.o 
serve ·as the president· for the Connecticut 
Association of Real Estate Appraisers. Befo·re 
I begin I just wanted to thank Representative 
Reed for her efforts in putting this bill 
forward. We think -that it's really a long time 
coming,. :Many of you may ;remen:lber we came up 
last year and testified before the committee on 
a .different House bill,_ but it. also-- Senate 
bill -- but it also pertained to management · 
companies and escrow, a lot of th~ focus was. 

We ':ve ba·sically been working on: , as John 
Galvin, the president .from. the 'Institute 
testif-ied earlier, we've been working on ·senate 
Bill 13'. And this bill -- a lot of language in 
this .bill mirrors .the language in that bill. 
Some of the concerns that we ·have with this 
bill are the same concerns that we have with 
the other bill so. First of which is really · 
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appraisers. They're going to be responsible 
for the review of that appraisal and they're 
go~ng to be signing off on it. So there's 
c~rtainly going·to be a greater level of ¢are 
and maybe tnat means something to you all. 
Maybe it. doesn't, but I think that the thing 
that would really have meailil'l:g.is'that when you 
have that care then you're going to. have a 
greater level of protection for the consumers 

· of C.onnect;:icut, which· does.n' t exist today. 

REP. SHAPI~O: Okay. Thank you very much. Further· 
questions? If not, thank you for your 
t·estimony. 

SENATOR COLAP·IETRO·: Yes, I just want to apologize 
t'o thi.s gentle~en,. John Charnl:)erlain, because I 
missed you and. I thought you .were one of the 
three that were up there so I'll call you at 
this time here. 

JOHN CHAMBERLAIN: Chairman, members of commi.ttee, 
thanks· for giving me the opportunity to ~peak 
to you about this today. My name is John 
Chamberlain, I'm a resident of Trumbull, 
.employed by Sunlight Sol·ar Energy. I 'm the 

· office coordinator for Sunlight Solar and here 
today to speak to you guys on behalf of our 25 
empl~yees, residents of Connecticut, as well as 
our owner, Paul. Israel, ·who is a :J.,icense~ }lome 
improvement contractor and a PV-1 license 
holder here in the state. He couldn't be here 
with us t·oday. But we operate out of an office 
in Milford. 

Sunlight Solar was one of the first approved 
installe:r:;s· thro~gh the CCEF.program bere in the 
state.and our success in Connecticut has helped 
us grow a bus~ness and given us the. exciting 
opportunity to offer hardworking craftsmen . 
positions.that provides.them a chance to be a 
part· of not only a growing business., but 
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Connecticut's green jobs industry . 

Sunlight Sola~ is bot.h a sort of small "to 
medium sized busine·ss. We're not a four-person 
operation, but 25 is still not huge, as well, 
·as a green business. And yet t-oday we are . 
lo.oking back histo:.;-ically here :l.n Connecticut 
we are o_he of the largest solar installers with 
over 400 installations on homes and. businesses 
and two and a half megawatts of.solar equipment 
instal.led, online and completed· over the last 
five years. · 

We've been thrille~ alo~g. the line to have the 
opportunity to .hir~ some amazing elec.trical 
talent. . Our staff -boast·s bo'th an :E-1 and a 
number of E-2 electricians alongside Paul 
Israel~ our owner and a PV-:J. holder, two PV-2 
license holders and actually one of them is 
currently apprenticing to become an E-2. So he 
would be an unlimited electric:;ian rather than 

· holding a. limited- solar electrical license. We 
alf?o employ a host of non-electrically licensed 
individuals who complete our installation staff 
bringing other talents and tr.ades including 
construction, r·oofing and carpentry. 

And to address some of the training questions, 
one of the things that we provide is the 
company -:- beyond the individuals. who have gone 
ahead and gotten p~rsonal OSHA 10 or OSHA 30 
training and hold-cards, we have a safety 

·instructor, Rob Fitchner who is here.with me 
·today. He is al~o a resident of Milf.ord and he 
cond-u-cts weekly training on·safety with ·all of 
our installatiqn staff. 

So that's par.t of our weekly meeting with 
installers~ talking through safety on rooftops, 
safety with ladders, as well as safely handling 
the ~~fpment they install . 
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REP. 

·One small detail that I want to throw in before 
I go too much farther that was shared with me 
·by Mike Trahan _:..·Sunlight Solar is a part of 
.Solar Connecticut and a, .. proud one -- is that 
the DCP has reviewed House Bill 5225 and does 
not support it .. So I hope there will be an 
opportunity for you guys .to verify that with 
the commission, but I did want to go ahead and 
share that.now speaking with you. 

I wanted to also sort of reiterate some of what 
you've heard on the front· as far as saying --. 
looking at our· work and .only seeing the fact 
that.we are required to think about electricity 
and handle it carefully·limits th~ scope of 
what we do. I '11 try to be brief as· l wrap up. 

But there is absolutely a ·concern on our 
companies pa~t about what· it Wb"Uld mean t9 our 
business to remove these exemptions from 
licensing for workers who hoist, place and 
anchor ·equipment. I know specifically one of 
our installe:r;-s in Branford is looking up 
something in writing that we ·can ·get. to you 
guys regarding :P,is job as an unlicensed 
employee. He '.s been with the firm f·or three 
years, works hard ~very day to support his five 
year old daughter like many of our installers. 
And of the 15 staff members that we have O.oing 
solar .inst.alls on a daily bas.is, a good portion 
of those are folks that we would have to look 
at· how we could manage to keep them on staf·f if 
that exemption were dropped.. so· I suppose I •11 
.finish with that. and ask for any questions. 

SHAPIRO.: · Thank you very much for your 
te.stimony. Nora King, fo.llowed by Glenn 
Marshall, :who I think will be played by Jim 
Lohr for -- all right. 

NORA KING: Hi'· my· name is Nora King. A few of you 
may remember me from last year when I address·ed 
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REP. SHAPIRO: Thank you for being so patient and 
waiting it out. "All right. Glenn Marshall 
followed- by- Steve G.uveya,n wil-l be our last 
speaker. 

GLENN MARSHALL: Chairman Colapietro,_Chairman 
Shapiro and members of the General Law 
Committee, my name i~ Glenn Marshall. I'm the 
distric~ business manager for the Connecticut 
earpenters, I'm president of Carpenters Local 
210-. I am here today to testify· against Raised 
Bill 5225, AN ACT CONCERNING SOLAR WORK. 

I strongly support the· growth of _solar _power i;n 
efforts to imp;rove ene.rgy efficiency_. However, 
we· strongly oppose the change in section three 
o.f ·this bill which would el-iminate .employees of 
or any contractor employed by and ·unde.r the 
direction bf properly iicensed solar contractor 
performing work limited to the hoisting, 
piacement and_ anchoring of all solar 
colle·ctors, photo voltaic panels, t·owers and 
turbines. Eliminating this language in current 
law-, which was carefully crafted and 
compromis~d several years ago would adversely 
impact not only ·ca~penters, _but other trades as 
well. 

The technology is rapidly evolving to the point 
where solar membranes are included in many · 
windows, roof-ing and exterior panel products. 
As nanotechnology continue~ t-o make photo 
voltaic membranes and receptacles smaller .and 
smaller, I suspect _all exterior building . 
products, namely windows, ~oofing anc:i siding 
will include photo voltaic membranes in one 
form or another in the very near future. 

Let me give you just one ex~mple of why 'this 
change would be a problem ·for carpenters and 
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other trades. We have a window manufacture 
company that has a patented process called Thin 
Film Solar, where a photo voltaic menlbrane is· 
included in the windows. Our members 
manufacture and install the windows.. Under 
this proposal o.ur concern is. that it would . 
require. a licensed electr"ician to handle or 
install :these windows on the job site. Under 
this proposal you would need a licensed 
electrician to install roof sbipgles that 
contain photo vol tai.c membranes . 

We are not interested in doing any work that 
the electricians currently do, but we strongly 
oppose efforts to mandate an eiectrici~n's 
license to handle, place or install·windows, 
siding or roofing because they now include 
solar m~mbranes in products. Thank you for 
your consideration. 

REP. SHAPIRO: Thank you, Glenn, before you go, just 
to clarify. This is· work and the exemption is 
WO:J::"k that you guys and your members have been 
doing for year~ and years without incident; is 
that correct?· 

GLENN MARSHALL: That is: correct. You know, it's 
just the advent of the technology today. More 
and more manufacturers are start·ing to install 
_pJ;."oducts that have . sol~r in them.. And there's 
demarcation- lines bet~een the crafts. 

I mean, currently like in a pow.erhouse, our 
millwright carpent-ers may end up rigging 
because they're trained, -certified to do the 
riggiJJ,g of some of these motors that CO'l.lld be 
thousands of pounds. And they set them, align 
them and level them and at that point, then the 
electrician comes in and wires them Up. 

We're not-looking to do any of the wiring or 
anything like that, but we do have a problem if 
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there's windows_ or roof skylights or things 
like that that we've been doing fo~ years and 
trained to do. I.f we can' t handle them any 
more or install them beca-use they might_ have 
some kinq of a membrane that's been 
incorporated in them. Th~·nk you. 

RE-P. SHAPIRO: Thank you. Questions·? Thanks for 
your testimony. Thanks for hanging out so 
long. Steve Guveyan, wrap up. 

STEVEN GUVEYAN_: Good afternoon, Senator G6lapietr.o, 
Representative Shapiro and members of· the 
co~mittee, I •·m '$teven G"l:lveyan from the 
Co~ecticut Petroleum Council, testifying in 
opposition to House Bill 5~20. I'll quickly 
summarize ou_r points. 

This bill looks like it's coming after the 
gasoline indust·ry only. We • ve ·been through a 
number of inve~tigatio~s in thi~ state with the 
attorney general. Those inve~tigati_ons h,a:ve 
yielded nothing.. We • ve come up clean every 
single time, after all the hurricanes, after 
all the p·rice spikes~ Every· time we • ve been 
subpqenaed, ·we've complied. There • s been no 
fighting subpoenas. The investigations have 
shown at least at the major oil co.mpany ref_iner · 
or terminal opera-tor level, no violations, no 
consent orders. so-why is it that this bill 
~ppears _to give the offi_c_e of the attorney· 
general extraordinary power over just the 
gasoline industry? 

If pas·sed, like many bills you· get those 
unint·ended consequences . When we went through 
the hl~rricanes here there was real concern 
abou,t getting gasoline. If this bill were to· 
pass and the _so percent trigger holds, any . 
company close to that, if several ref.irieries go 
down or some st~~ions don't have gasoline, it's 
goif:lg to be very hesitant to. _sending gasoline 
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Goo~ afternoon ladies and gentlemen 

. My name is Bill Mackey and I am General Manager for Wo_ods 
Electric, ·an electrical contractor for commercial and industrial 
projects ba~ed in Farmington, CT. l have been in the ele.ctrical 

industry since 1980 and I hold an E .. 1 license. 

I have three items of concern regarding the photovoltaic industry 

1. The regulations for applying for and receiving Clean Energy 
funds are cumbersome and confusing. The issue ofnot being 
allowed to apply for funds until-one becomes a ·certified PV 

installer can prevent a company from receiving fund 
reimbursement for 18 months. 

2. I have made numerous attempts to become a provider and 
installer of PV solutions for industrial and commercial 

settings. I have continual_ly been refused the ability to buy 
and :install the PV product direct for suppliers. I have been 
told over anq over ·that there are· exclusive vendors in the 
state, and I must buy through them. I am not sure if this is 

due to licensing considerations, but as a fully qualified 
electrical contractor in tlie state, I feel I am being cut out of 

business opportunities. 
3 ~ The latest figures that I have heard regarding electrical 

un~mployment in the -state is 30%. I know that I have · 
r~duced my·field staff substantially. There are many available 
E-~2 and E-1 licensed people available for this industry that 

have already been. trained for work in the electrical field. We 
are fully ready? willin_g and able t<:> do this work, if given the 

opportunity. 

Thank you 
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Senator Colapie~, Representative Sh!ipiro, memi)ers of the GenerBI Law Committee, my name is Paul 
Costello, I am here to testify on behalf of the IBEW, the International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers 
and National Electrical Co~tractori As~iation.Jo~t Apprenticeship Training Committee to express our 
SupJ)9i1 of House Bill 5225, An Act Concerning Solar Work 

The JATC has been training apprentices for over seventy years to become electricians. A registered 
apprentice electiic.ian ~yes 8;000 hours of on-the-job training (OJT) over a minimum of four years in 
addition to a minimum of720 hours of related instructions. Apprentices ii:J. our JAT.C receive. up to 10,000 
hours of Off. aild 1 ,200 hours of Cl!ISSroOm training before they are eligible to take their State electrical 
license exam •. The training U,.cludes AC and DC theory,.technical math, rigging, conduit bending, wirii:J.g,· 
bondii:J.g an4 grounding, bluepiiut readii:J.g, electrOnics, construction safety, CPR and first aid, and bow to 
comply With and iriterpret the National Electrical Code. In addition to all this they are trained ii:J. the design. 
and installation ofphotovohaics (PV). Their' ort includes residenQal, commereial, and industrial 
applications. These are all coniJ)Onents required for the installation of solar photovoltaics and. wind 
generation. 

Licensed electrical contractors and electricians have been installing PV for many years; this is not a new 
technology. PV installations have ~een under the.scope of work for licensed El and E2 electricians since it · 
was introduced.lnfonnation from the Connecticut Clean Energy Fun~ (CCU) Eligible Installer List 
identifies 44 ins~llets ~ligib•e for the rebate program and solar lease program. Of the 44 solar installers .17 
of them are El unlimited electrical contractors while only 4 are PVl license'holders. The remaining 
installers do not make ~y reference to licenSe status. This appears to be in lii:J.e with overall numbers in 
state. There are ovet-12,800 El and E21icenses ~the state; There are another 1,762 apprentices registered 
'to 1,800 programs. PV license holders and apprentices total.26% of the electrical industry_in Conn~ticut. 
There are only 29 PVi and PV2 iicense holders while 60% of them do not reside ii:J. the State of 
Connecticut. There are only 4 apprentices registered to 3 sponsors ii:J. the state. Those· apprentices· are only 
required to complete a two year 4,000 hour apprenticeship. this does not appear to be a sufficient amount 
of time to gaiD the experience ·{e(luired to·perform electrical work on residential, commercial and ii:J.dustrial 
facilities. 

HB 5225 defines "solar electricity work'' ail~ limits the work a limited licensed PV holder may perform. 
Jlresently there is J!lUCh focus on residential PV installations because of the rebates available froni the 
CCEF: We must not lose sight that IDliD)'·Iarger PV installations are on commercial and ii:J.dustrial 
establishments. these large arrays compriSe ofhundreds of modules capable of producing tens of 

·thousands W!ltts of power operating at high vo.ltages. These arrays need to be connected and integrated with 
existing pieces of electrical eqUipment previously· installed by licensed electricians. This work needs to be 
completed by licensed electricians. 

The exemption to the licensing ~uirement should be deleted ... ln order to maintain a safe installation and 
protect persons and property all' materials needs to be handled and installed by workers that have been 

·properly trained. There are no exemptions to any of the other electricallimi~ or unlimited licenses. This is 
extremely important when 'b.andiii:J.g PV equipment. .PV modUles when exposed to light produce a source of 
voltage and cannot be turned off. This poses a safety.hazard to the unlicensed worker.· 

I urge you to support HB 5225 Ail Act Concerning Solar Work.and leave the work to the unlimited E 1 and 
E2 licens:e ~alders that have been properly traii:J.ed to install electrical equipment. Th'ere is no reason to 
create a new_ separate workforce when there is already oile available that is f•cing unemployment. 

Respectfully, 

Paul Costello 
Directof ~f Apprenticeship and Training 
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Good afternoon, Senator Colapletto, Representative Shapiro, committee 
members. My name is .Michael Moconyi and I am the Executive Director for 
the Connecticut Chapter, National Electrical Contractors Association (CT 
Chapter, NECA). ihank you for allowing me to make some br:ief'comments 
on am 5225 - An Act Concernit:Jg Solar Work. 

CT NECA is here today to speak in favor of requiring the Installation of "Solar 
Work" to be performed by El and E2. electrical license holders. Solar electric 
Is loosely defined as. the Installation, erection, repair, replacement, alteration 
or maintenance Of ph,otovoltaic or wind generation equipment used to 
distribute power~ This technology has been around for- decades and the 
Installations have been performed by Eland E2 licensed electricians. 

Historically, the State of ~onnecticut has issued El and E2 licenses that 
regulates the installation of-electrical generated power systems. Solar work 
Clearly falls under that definition. The photovoltalc ·panels once. exposed to 
sunlight begin to produce power immediately. For any agency or group to 
now remotely claim that our El and E2 license holders are not sufficiently 
trained for this type of work. is misguided i.n their claims. Our industry 
spends hundreds of thousands of private dollars annually on training our 
workforce for applications in the residential, commercial and industrial fields 
Which Includes. training on Sola_r Work technologies. 

D.ue to the state of our economy the electrical· Industry like so many other 
Industries today is experiE:mcing a significant downturn. By many accounts 
unemployment .in the elec;trical construction industry is 30% and higher. 

· .Wby create additional·teg_ulation to compete in the solar market? El and E2 
license holders provide the infrastructure to perform solar installation work. 
Do not- allow for any licensing exemptions to be included in·the statute by 
allowing exemptions you raise the p·ossibility of faulty installation by 
untrained or undertrained individuals that place the public at risk. 

'Thank you for your tii'ne and consideration. 
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My name is Michael Trahan and I am Executive Director ofSolar Connecticut, Inc., a non·profit 
group supporting· solar energy education in Connecticut whost;! members are mostly small 
businesses that ins~ll s_olar energy systems on_ a full-time basis. 

While several CGA committees are entertaining- "Green Jobs" legislation, this bill, HB5225 is an 
anti-Green Jobs bill because It wiil put solar installers out of work upon passage~ 

These installers created Connecticut's n~tionally renowned solar industry and are largely 
responsible for: the safe a lid quality instailation of nearly 1,500 residential and commercial solar 
energy s_ystems in ConnectiqJt in just the past couple years. -They ar~ also largely responsible 
for making Connecticut one of the top five states in AJ"!'lerica for solar power. Our members are 
also architects, electrical contractors, plumbing contractors, suppliers, academic institutions and 
:manufacturers. 

The individ~als effected by HB.5225, those who've earned a state PVl or PV2 h:ihotovoltaic) 
license, and those who legislators.exempted from ·needing a license to· work on the job site, 
would effectively be. out of a job if this legislat_ion were to pass. It would b~ disastrous if the 
very indMduals, who cre~ted the solar market in Connecticut; took the risk and opened 
businesses and employ between 250-300 workers, were told that the PV license now has no 
value. And that the families who. are d~pendent o.n that license, and the license exemption for 
workers who de! not come into contact with dangerous levels of electricity on the site, were told 
that the bread winner in that family no longer has a job. 

Don't be persuaded by the erroneous daims that solar panels right out of the box· present a 
hazard to trained handlers. This is false and misleading as anyone who. has worked in the 
industry will tell you. I expect ~o have documentation to that effect in your hands soon. 

I understar:ad that the PCP has reviewed this bill and does not support it. 

-.Please contact me if there are future discussions related to this bill. 

Thank you. 

Michael Trahan 
Executive Director 
Solar Connecticut, Inc. 
P.O. Box515 
Higganum, CT 06441 
_[o] 860-3,45-7449 
[c] 86Q-256-1698 
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PLUMBING, HEATING & COOLING CONTRACTORS OF CONNECTICUT (CT-PHCC) 
AND 

CONNECTICUT HEATING & COOLING CONTRACTORS ASSOCIATION (CHCC) 
BEFORE THE 

GENERAL LAW COMMITTEE 
FEBRUARY 25, 2010 

The Plumbing, Heating & Cooling Contractors of Connecticut (CT-PHCC) and the 
Connecticut Heating & Cooling Contractors Association (CHCC) submits the following 
joint comments supporting HB-5225. An Act Concerning Solar Work: 

State law establishes a licensing system for several trades overseen by the Examining 
Boards for the Electrical Work; Heating, Piping, and Cooling Work; Plumbing and 
Piping Work; Elevator Installation, Repair, and Maintenance Work; Automotive Glass 
Work and Flat Glass Work; and Fire Protection Sprinkler Systems Boards. Each trade 
has different levels of expertise-apprentice, journeyman, and contractor. Workers 
must meet education, training, and experience requirements to qualify for each level. 
Members of the plumbing and heating trades who hold unlimited licenses are qualified 
to perform any and all work related to their trade. 

Last session, members of the plumbing, heating and cooling industry strongly supported 
similar legislation regarding solar thermal systems. Just like last year's legislation, CT­
PHCC and CHCC similarly feel that this bill is a common-sense, pro-consumer positive 
measure that 1) Address safety concerns for worke~; 2) Protect consumers by ensuring 
that solar PV systems are safely installed by properly licensed contractors; 3) Expands 
opportunities for Connecticut businesses and residents to reduce energy costs through 
solar PV energy. systems by eliminating unnecessary obstacles for Connecticut's 
licensed electricians t~ become certified installers under the Connecticut Clean Energy 
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Fund programs. 4) Promote "green jobs" by building .confidence in solar PV 
technologies· through appropriate training and iicensin~ req~irem~nts. 

As CT ·PHCC and CHCC contractors are trying to provide jobs for their workers, they 
are concerned about the increasing delays in ·the approval process for tradesp~rsons 
wishing to become ,;qualified ins~llers" under the various. Clean Energy Fund rebate· or · 
incentive programs. Members of the industry who- hold unlimited .licenses and who are 
more than suffici~ntly train~d .and technically competent to install and work on solar 
systems, whether they are solar PV or in the case of our industry, solar thermal, are 
increasingly concerned about the various impediments thrown up which serve only to 
shut out qualified members of the ,pluming, heating and oooling industry from p.erforming 
wor~ to th~·detrim~nt of the consumer. 

:Thank you for your consideration of our comments and we urg~ passage of the bill. 

CT-PHCC is a not-for-profit tra~e .associ~tion tflat represents the professional plumbing, heating and 
cooling contractors in the state of Connecticut. CT-PHCC and its members are· committe(/ to protecting 
the health and safety of the public. Contract.ors who beloiJg to the ,associatiqn have demonstrated 
reliability and trustworthiness an~ are licensed by the state of Connecticut. 

CHCC is a trade association whose objectives are to strengthen and further trade relations, attraCt, 
educate and train necessary manpower, represent members at allleV}Jis of government and review and 
establish quality standards and procedures. The association represents over 125 Heating & Cooling 
Companies in Connecticut . . 



-·-· BeFree Green Energy LLC 
POBox8295 
New H~ven, CT 06510 

February 23,.2010 
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RE: Raised.Bill No. 5225 LCO No. 988 AN ACT CONCERNING SOLAR WORK. 

I would Uke to put into the record our STRONG OBJECllON to bill 5225, AN ACT CONCERNING SOLAR 
WORK. 

Solar PV and Thermal work was designed to be easy to undmtand aild iDstall. Many other states allow .the 
homeowner to do this· work-~emselves. aild still get the state rebate, something that Connecticut must also do if it 
wants to see solar spread to·S% o_r"the population within 10 years. Limiting sOlar PV work and Thermal work when 
thousands ofins~~tions hilve been done perfectly in the la&tfew years without any such requirements will further 
increase costs to CT.iesidents who ~ady are paying some of the highest costs for Solar work due to the large 
amount of paperwork and utiliiy requirements placed on Solar Installations. · 

All the jobs created thus far. and the .companies installing solar thus far will shut down if this bill passes. This is ~e 
year that soli!!' pv·and -~ will be affordable to residents and this bill will shut. down the businesses thlit exist · 
today. Yo\1 will be putting many people out of work and hundreds of new young workm looking for work will not 
have a job waiting_ for them. 

:Right now we hire Ei 's to perform the fiilalhook:Up of a PV syste,m.. Not one El or E2 tha:t I have encountered has 
wailted to go up on a roOf to ~tall solar panels nor has he had a app~tice that" has wanted to go up· on a roof and 

. install solar panels. 1 000/o of them have been scared of heightS. There is no need for this bill nor its many new 
requirements. What the Solar industry needs is less requirements to grow, not more. Jobs will-not be created in this 
state and businessmen who are here now creating solar companies will leave this state. New Jersey is only 2 hours 
·away and has the best solar rebate program in the country along with a law that says any homeowner can install 
solar systems themselves. IF a homeowner can do it as a weekend project then why should we here in Connecticut 
require only a El or E2 to be able to do it? 

Solar panels were made to be easy to use and install. They have no moving parts. They have 2 plugs which are 
shock proof and which connect. in only one manner to other solar panels. Electriciiy can easily be shut off by 
·covering a solar panel. There is notbiQ.g. complica~d about it and that.is what the state should be emphasizing. We 
need a law that allows homeownm to install solar themselves and still get the state rebate. A El or even a PV 
license should not be required for any part of a solar installation as it is very easy to do. Soon Home Depot will be 
carrying solar panels easily installable by anyone. 

We must get SOOAI of resideilts to install solar by .2020 or we will have a serious problem fae~g us in the nex:t 20 
years, both en~ental, economical, and social. 

This bill is severely flawed and no lawmaker in this state should vote for il · 

Sincerely, 

Ha.rSh Luthra 

!~~ 
President 
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TESTIMONY ON RAISED BILL 5225 

Carol Savery-Frederick 
532 Mulberiy Street 
Windsor Locks, CT 06096 
860-623-0869 . 
C.e11860-212-1331 
sizzle1 st@aol.com 

February 27, 2010 

.Chairman, Committee Members and Staff, 
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My name is Carol Savery-Frederick and I have been a memberof PACE (PEOPLE'S ACTION FOR 
CLEAN ENERGY, INC) for a number of years. I have participated in the solar tours our organization puts 
together every year an~ have seen the growing enthusiasm and commitment of thousands who have 
taken a tour and seen what is possible with solar energy. When choosing the solar route to heat/cool our 
homes AND businesses and/or to heat our water, we are taking some ~ry necessary and urgenUy eeded 
steps to preserve thiS planet and our environment for future generations. 

To quote Judi Friec;tman, Chairperson of PACE, •eeginning with solar hot water systems and passiVe 
solar homes, the solar movement has progressed in spite of political changes, poor ecanomies and th~ 
advancement of poll.uti!"'g teci:lnole)gies. Over .and over people. have chosen to take the solar 
route ... reailzing that it is like money in the bank. The fuel is free!!!!• · 

Since 1985, our home has enjoyed to benefits of a solar hot water system. The emergence of the Clean 
Energy Fund and the Efficiimcy Fund has allowed m~ny citizens to also embrace the solar option. 
However, withoufcontinued and increasing support for the solar movement and clean energy, it becomes 
more difficult for us to find companies to install and maintain our systems. 

I urge you to oppose HB 5225 and to stop any raids of the CCEF ratepayer funds. If passsed, this bill will 
prevent currenUy working solar instal.lers who do not hold an E1 or E2 license. Critical green jobs Will be 
lost. The goal of any legislative work should be to lessen the cost of alternative energy work - not to 
increase it! Connecticut has been a leader and needs to maintain its dedication to a cleaner and more 
affordable energy future for its residents. There are many thousands of us who ·are joining together in 
support of clean energy. We also need to support the businesses that make it possible AND 
affordable for L!_S to install. solar systems or other forms of clean energy. Please help us keep solar · 
energy in Connecticut a·growing and green business. 

Our organization is also deeply opposed to any·raid of thl[! CT Clean Energy Fund or the CT Energy 
Efficiency Fund monies. 'fhese are ratepayer funds and needed to create jobs and help our econpmy. 

!hank you, 

. Carol Savery-Frederick 



-----
INTERNATIONAL, BROTHERHOOD OF ELECI'RICAL WORKERS 

2 NORTH PLAINS INDU.STRIAL'ROAD WALLINGFORD. CT 06492 
203-265·9267 ' FAX 203-265-9312 

To the members. of the General Law Committee, 
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SEANW;DALY 
. REPRESENTATIVE 

g My name is. Sea,n Daly a,n:d l am sub~itting testimony on behalf of the IBEW (International Brotherhood 
5 of Electrical Worken;). We:are askip.g for your support of liB 5225 An Aci Concerning Solar Work. We 

· 9 represent thousands oflicensed electJicians and indentured apprentices in Connecticut who work in the 
electrical industry: · 

We support this bill becau~e we believe it will help to diminish some barriers we have experienced in our 
efforts to contribute to the growth of the Solar industry and overall job growth in our state. Solar panels 
are not a new invention, they w~ invented in 1953 and gained the inost prominence in 1973, and we 
have been installing them from the beginning. New technologies now make them more affordable and 
efficient. You may be aware of the CT Clean Energy Fund's (CCEF) program·to award rebates for the 
installation of Solar Photovoltaic panels. While we wholeheartediy appreciate the. intent of the program 
and commena many ofthe CCEF's overall efforts to foster job growth·in the "green" industry, we feel the 
requirements CCEF has-set forth hirider the ability for our eleetncians to take advantage of the program_. 
There are over 3;000 licensed electrical contractors with registered apprentice programs in the state of 
Connecticut who have·ali the lic·ensing qualifications to perform these installations. There·are.ilready 
over 12,000 licensed people who can perform ibis work and over 1,760 registered apprenti,ces·learning 
this trade. · 

The IBEW feels the unlimited E l and E2"Iicenses provide a more cornpr:ehensive background for those 
who are to perform the installation of ~olar panels. The electti.cians go through a four-year training 
program, with annual continuing edu~11tion, versus the PV apprentice program, which is only two years. 
We have been targetiilg Solar"PV iru;iallations !lS a topic in oUr- appreritice training coUrses for years. 
Therefore, not only are olir electricians well versed in the techniques ~fSolar PV installations, they are 
also able to spot a related, thouSh:possibly unexpected,.electricafmishap that may occur during the 
installation of the panels. We-feel this is a matter of safety over anything else. 
In Connecticut, there is a 30% unenwloyment rate in the ~lectrical industry both union. and non-union at 
this tinre. There are only a ~tal of29 PV _licensed individuals doing work in the state, and &Orne of them 
coine .tram out of state. We are· concerned about this given the high unemployment iate in our industry; 
our electricians_ lire m9re than qualified to do this work and we hope you can help.support us by helping to 
relieve employment barriers we are facing. 

We support removing the li~ensing ~xemption as stated in Section.3 of the bill. These systems have the 
potential to cause serio~ injUry ~d death by electrocution. There-should not be anyone attempting to do 
any type of instaJlation whq 'is not prQPCflY trained.and licensed. Solar panels have· no on and off..switch. 
They stOre and provide el~tricity w:hen light hits them. When put together there iS a potential for high 
voltages of Direct Cwtent. Nl.installations of ele~trical equipment covered by law and the Department of 
~~ J:lrotection do not allow unlicensed individuals any handling .. or installation of any kind. 

Again, we hqpe to resolve some of these issues s6 that we can better contribute to job growth in our state. 

Thank you for your time and consideration in suppori of this bill. 

Sean Daly 

.; ~-~ r-~Qr.·:·; 
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Testimony Against House Bi115225 

2-27-2010 
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° Chairmen of the Gener~l Assembly General Law Committee. 0 Please 
oppoose this Qill that will halt almost all work in growing a cloean energy 
economy. 

This is an industry that is replacing fossil fuel depen~ence while relieving 
t_h~ grid of _excess demand must be supported. 

Darek 

Darek Shapiro, Architect, AlA __ 
Environmental Architecture LLC 
31 McClean Ave. Stamford, CT 06905 
darek@erivarch.com 203 329-9775 
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128 Kent Road South 
Cornwall Bridge, CT 06754-1210 
February 24,2010 
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To the Chair and HonorablcfMembers of the General Law Committee: 
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: . . . . . 

I am Ronnie P. Lizana, a solar installer with S years experieJ1ce in the field. This is a testimony of my 
opposition to .the raise4~Biil No. ·sus. ~An Act Con,cerning Solar Work." · 
What the bill calls "solar·el~ctricity work" is a very specialized tYPe of work that should not be perfonned 
by an electrician who simply took an approved solar ~tallation training course. I believe a specialized 
trade reqUires a specialized license ·and the work i~ best and most safely executed. by those who have 
dedicated intereSt, experieil.ce,.and knowl~dg~ in this specialized field. 

··.Thi~ is ~otto ~clu~ electricians~ sin'ce ~y of them fall:io.':dnS.:ca~gory~ ... but·sodo manyhigbly·trained .. 
and skilled solar.in5tallers who are not eleetricians ·anci w'hei·ao·ftot wiSb'.to:expimd·theif activities to · 
mclude all that electricians dO. lbave dedicated much of the past ten years of my life to learning the ins 
and outs of solar and other renewable energies, five of which have been in the field. This kind of 
knowledge and determination cannot be acquired through a simple inStaller's course. 

Most 59~ installers I know have followed similar paths, and are consequently far more knowledgeable 
about and Skilled in working with solar equipment than are.electricians who lack that experience. The 
safest and· most reliable sotar installation is one completed by an experienced solar installer. 
As well, to require a solar installer to obtain an E-11icense makes no sense: a large portion ofEl training 
and work requirements will never apply in the dedicated PV installer's line of work. Specialized PV 
installers do not wish to wire an entire bouse. A PV installer's job iS to design and. assemble sun­
powered generators. This is a specific installation procedure with specialize components. One does not 
require an electrician to design and assemble a diesel-powered generator, so why should' it be required for 
PV? The E-1 does not buiid the generator; be connects. the generator to the home via the meter. liJ. similar 
fashion, the E-1 'makes the connection from the PV "generator'' to the home via the meter, 

Asking an E-1 to take on.PV responsibilities would require them to o~tain a new set of tools, skills, and 
~owledge·that are not a part of the stand8.rd E-1 repertoire. As. experts in out field, PV i,nstallers 
understand scaffolding, roof structures, and penetrations, rackirig systems, construction of ground an!). 
pole-mount struc~s. ·and proper array·sizing based on environmental.factol'S arid equipment 
efficieilcie5. · R:equirlng E~ 1 licensing to work with PV systems would' be akin to requiring a J]lecbanic to 
obtain an E.;ll1~nse ~:order to fix the electi:ical s}lstem of a car.· Simib~rly, it would be like reqQiring an 
E-1 to take a'course on motor vehicle el~trical systems and. then ruling that they·are the only ones 
licensed to perform this work. -

I am not saying that E~ 1 s· should be excluded frot:n performing solar work, only that people who do not 
wish to piusue careers· as electricians should be able to pursue careers in solar electric wor:k. As a 
separate tiel~ the ·py arelili does not take work away from current electrical contractors. In all my 
installation experience, I have found it ex~ely beneficial to share the w9rlc. with electrici!IDS as we both 
bad very specific and ~omplimentary kn9w1edge sets. By law we are required to work with a licensed 
electrician to ~nnect the· systelilS to the grid. -

1 of2 
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This enables PV installers to focus on expanding their knowledge· of the systems themselves· and 
addressing Qlstal~ation problems, without haviD.g to acquire knowledge of a home's entire electrical 
syste~. CurreO:t Ja,w enables established E-ls to install PV systems. The changes in this proposal will. be 
detrimen~ to·~e ~ew&,ble ei:J.ergy work force in the State of Connecticut. By severely limiting the 
number oflicensect·msta1lers, pili"chasers ofPV will have to hire companies from further away; which 
would result in liigber·prices, and a.decrease·in local employment. 

hi closing, there is great economic ~alue in maintaining separate licensing for PV. This creates a 
whole new: areaforjobs which Will.drive local eco11omies.· If this bill is passed, a iarge percentofPV 

. inst,a.llers in tbe state of cr will be out of business. This. business couid then potentially be in the bands 
ofe}ec!rical i,Jlstallers with little to no experience. 
I urge you to oppose. ~s·bill and re-eyaluate the cUrrent licensing taws: I would. also suggest creating a 
~ew ~ separate renewable enetgy licensing board made. up of experienced individuals to oversee the quality 
of the reneWable en,ergy work-force. ·~y groups alrc;ady eXist that would be. well-qwilified to do this. 
Despii~ the cwrenf econc;>~~ Jw'dships, I believe that the renewable energy·field will continue to grow 
and its regulatioi;~S may require more focused attention; ·however, this ·bill is step backwards, the wrong 
direction. for Connecticut. · · 

Sincerely, 
Ronnie P. I Jzana 
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7SO EAST MAIN STREET,SUITE O~E·B~ANFORD, CONNECTICUT ~os•TELEPHONE: (203) 483-3645• .FAX: (203).483-3650 

State Representative Jim Spapiro, Co-Chair 
State Senator Tho~as A.Colapietro, Co-Chair 
Gener81 Law Committee 
Room.3500, Legis~ve Office Building 
Hartford, CT 06l06-159l 

Re: ~sition to ,HB5225 ·~An Act Concerning Solar Work" 

Dear Representati.ve Shapiro and Se~tor Colapietro 

February 26, 2010 

By way of i~uction my name is Frank Sacramone Jr. and I serve Munger Construction in tlie 
capacity of General Counsel and Director o~ Business Development Munger Construction is a 
design build commercii.J. contracting fum with over 30. full time employees. . 
Munger ConstruCtion has enjoyed a reputation of excellence in Connecticut for the entirety of its 
over 40 y~ history. 

On behalf of Munger Co~on I hereby voice the company's opposition ·to 
HB5225 "An Aet. ConCerning Solar Work" with respect to the propo~d changes in licensing. 
Uiider the cummt licensing structure Munger Construction, as a general contracting firm, has 
been abie to add PV installations to its suite of.offeririgs to customers. "Interest"trom Munger 
Construction customers has be.en robust. Munger Construction has instalied collllilercial PV 
systems on.its building in Branford, Massey Glass in Branford and is about to begin an 
installation at North Haven Atito Body. Munger Construction h~ the ability to utilize its own 
highly skilled work force to perfomi the _non-electrieaJ portions ofthe installation s1Jch as roof 
modifications; rack mounting, hoisting and mounting the solar panels whiie at the same time 
engage its .network of electrician subcontractors to address the electrical portions of th,e · . 
installation. This apPro-ach affords Munger Construction the ability to allocate skill and 
manpower r~soutces to U.e appropriate phases of"the installation an:d, importantly, arrive at 
pricing for the customer that reflects the benefit of this allocation. This coordinated approach in 
the field between the trades has resulted in hi~ quality installations~ 

-PAT MUNGER CONSTRUCTION COMPANY, INC. 
STATE OF CT DEPARTMENT OF CONSUMER PROTECTION LICENSE MC0.900273 

LEED ACCREDITED PROFESSIONALS ON STAFF 
PHILIP "PAT" MUNGER •yoUNoER• (1922-1992) 

WWW.MUNGERCONSTRUCTION.COM 
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These solar insta.l.lations have.play~d an important role in M1mger Construction'sefforts to 
diversifY in a manmirthat helped the CQmpany retain valued employees in this chalhmging 
.economic environment. Munger Construction isohopeful that s~lar will continue to: provide this 
cri~ical diversi:fica,tion.9p~~unizy and an opportunjty for the company to ~pand its work force 
in the future. HB522So creates licensing requirements that would prevent Munger Construction to. 

0 

continue its eD'orts to diversify and offer PV installations to its customers. Passage. of the Bill 
would greatly harm the business development plans of Munger Construction, significantly 
marginalize the ·two-.yeat· investment Munger Construction :has made in enhancing its 
infrastructure to offer solar and limit our ability to advance the cause of on-site generation of 
_solar energy. 

Tharik. you for your consideration. 

~.o6".tl'r~S&c~o Jr. Esq. 
"'<GeRerat"1emunsel 0 

Director of Business Development 
LEED-AP 
Member: COnnecticut Green Building ·Council 
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Regarding HB 5225 

'A ~4t w~Ler~-· __ 
RENEW~ 
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·solar photovoltaic's (PV) is. a niche in the ~lectrical industry. T.he solar installation 
itself require~ unique knowledge that is more specificthan standard residential and 
commercial wiring~ 

Not every aspect of the installation requires the knowledge that! possess as a 
licensed El. It is liotptactical tO exclude skilled tradesman who have .been working 
in' the industry. When I hired my installers I call~d consumer protection and there 
was no proto~oHo"r PV apprenticeship. We were told tO 'fly under the radar until it 
was time to take the ·pv2 exam. 

· 01,1,rlnstallers are. passionate about installing photovoltaic!s.l have trained them to 
install sy~teniS in a Way· that maximize output of the system w}lile )Jeing safe, .neat 
and mee~ng i:b,e standards of the National Electric Code. While I am an electrical 
contractor the tradesmen that I employ are not electricians they are photovoltaic 
installers~ 

Thanks for your time. 

Mark Waldo 

Waldo Renewable Electric, i.LC,.PO BOX 84~ Old Saybrook, CT 06475 
(860) SlP-0077, El192179, info@waldorenewable.com 
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My husband and l·urge you to oppose RB 522.5. Such a bill will prevent currently 
working solar installers who do not hoid an E1 ·or E2 ·license. Critical green jobs· will be 
lost. The goal of any legislative work should be to lessen the cost of alternative energy 
work not to increase. it! Our state has be.en a leader in this movement, let's keep moving 
:forward! 

Thank you, 

Renee and ·Robert Slonaker 
Canaan, CT 
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I strongly oppos.e HB 5225. I think that" requiring an electrician to wire a solar system is 
absurd. The .licensed PV installer already knows much more about the. portions of the code and 
.the praCtical wiring problems applyin·g to PV sy8tems than most electricians. The electrlcians 
that installed my· system ha~ to be told what kind of wire to use and left behind· a system that 
filled with·rainwater and rapidly corroded where they attached the copper·ground wire to the 
conduit. Electricians are also totally unfamiliar with t!'le spe~ial fi~ hazar:ds tll~at DC systems 
present. 

I have a BS in ·ele~cal engineering and an amateur a!ld commercial .radio ·license and ·35 years 
of experience with electrical power systems. I was not·allowed to wire my PV system. because 
of state rebate rules even though I had legally just replaced my service entrance cable myself 
and brought my 01c:1in service entrance panel up to COde. These were more difficult and 
dtllngerous operations than the PV wjring. 

Philip Dooley 
192 Goose Lane 
Tolland, CT 06084 
660-875-4455 PM only 
KD1JK 

From· Centrai.CT: Take I-84 West to Rte 4 West (Farmington) to Rte 118. West to 
Utchfiel_d. Ta~e left onto Rte. 202 West to Rte 341 (right tum North). Follow .Rte 341 through 
Warren towards Kent. At Kent' (intersection Rte 341 and Rte 7) go through U~hts. and · 
continue on Rte -341 heading West. Once you cross the Housatonic River, stay on Rte ·341 
for an additional .2 miles and tne nnk. will be on 'the left. . 
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--CoNNECTJCUT CoNSTI,lUCTION 1-N»llsUtms.-AssociATION, INc. ~ 

House ·sill.5~25, .AQ Act Concerning Solar Work 
GenerarLaw Committee 
F~bruary 25, 2010 

CCWAGC ofConnecticut'Position: Oppose 

912 Silas Deane Highway 
Wethersfield, cr 06109 

Tel: 860.529."6855 
Fax: 860.563.0616 

ccia-info@aconmuction.org 
www.~nsauaion.org 

. . 

The Connecticut Construction Industries Association, Inc. is th~ most diverse commercial 
construction industry trade association in Conn~ctieut. Formed over 40 years ago, CCIA 
is ail organization of associations, where ali sectors of the commercW construction 
industry work together to ad~ce and promote their shared interests. CCIA members 
have a long history of provi~g quality wor~ for the public ·benefit 

· CCIA is. comprised of nine divisions, including the Associated· General Contractors of 
Connecticut, Inc:; The Connecticut Road Builders Association, Inc.;· Utility Contractors 
Association. of Conil.ecticut, Inc,; The Connecticut Ready Mixed C~ncrete Association, 
Inc.; and Connecti~t Asphalt ·and Aggregate Producers Association. CCIA bas more 
than 350 meliib~ts statewide, including contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, and 
proressio~ organizations that service the con:structi~n industry. 

Associated Oeneral Co~~tors of Connecticut, a division of CCIA, represents 
· .commercial~ industrial, and institutio~ construction contractors, subcontractors, material 
suppliers and pf9fessionals serv4lg the Construction industry. AGC of Conn~cut is the 
Connecticut chapter of the Associated General Contractors. of America, a.national 
contractors trade association. 

House "Bill 5225, An Act Concerning Solar Work, would eliminate a licensing ex~ption 
. for employees of or. any cpnt:ractor employed by and under the direction of a properly 
licensed solar contractor, performing work limited to the hoisting, placement and 
anchoring of solar collectors, photovoltaic panels, towers or turbines. The bill would also 
re-define the scope _of solar electricizy work and require the Commissioner of Consumer 
:Pro~tion to issue solar photovoltaic work Certificates to licensed electricians. 

CCIA and AGC of Connecticut are opposed to House Bill 5225 because employees of or 
any contractor employed by and under the direction of a properly licensed solar 
con~r should be able to hoi~ place and anchor collectors. The work is not 
_particularly ~cialized s~ch that it sho\lld require a licensed electrician to perform it. 
Electrical connections are properly performed by licensed. electricians-a trade whose 
workers shoUld be familiar with the latest code requirem~nts and who are trained and 
undergo contin~g ·education .. 

House Bill 5225 presents another jurisdictionalissue for the committee to resolve. Now is 
not the appropriate. time to repeal a broad licensing exemption ot change the liCensing 
requirements at the suggestion ofa particular trade wi~out fully considering the work in 

Building a Better Connecticut 
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question,. the trades performing the different aspects of the work. and any other potential 
raril.ifications. The bill could have significant unintended consequences for the industry 
and coilsumers. Further, the bill would erode the autlJ,ority o.fthe CoDunissioner of 
'Consun::ter Protec.tion, requiring him to issue work .certificates to people who are not 
.otherwise qwilified-'-Or essential-:-to perform the work. 

Please contact John ·Butts, Executive Director of AGC of Connecticut, or Matthew 
Hal_lisey, Director Qf Government Relations and Legislative. Couruiel for CCIA, at 860-
529-6855, if you have any quesQ:ons or if you need ad(ijtionai·information • 

2 
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Chairman. Colapietro, Chairman Sh~piro~ Committee .members, my name is Paul Bartoo, and I 
am an ~ccoun~ manager at PV Squared, an electrical.contracting business specializing in solar 
energy installations, based in New Britain Connecticut. For the past fi~e years, I have been 
part of the leadership team .gr~Wing this small business, and promoting the growth of tt'!e 
photovoltaic industry in Conn~cut. Others in my company have been active in the 
photovolta1c solar .energy field for the past 10 years, or longer, including our General Manager, 
William Stillinger, a prof~sional engineer who has been promoting renewable energy resources 
in the. Nor:tf1e~st· for over 30 years; 

I wish to voice my ·oppQsition -to RHB 5225, An Act Concerning Solar Work. As I see it, this bill is · 
a •green jobs· killer" that would negatjvely impact Connecticut residents who seek to Install · 
affordable, reliable solar energy systems· on their homes, and whiCh would _put hundreds of 
Connecticut jobs at risk. 

RHS 5225 is a flaWed bill. It seeks to correct problems that do not exist. 

The first •non.problem" is In regard to safety. In fact, the licensur:e and work practices 
currently in place for th.e photovoltaic industry in Connecticut are working, and additional 
regulation would be burdensome and would only serve to increase the cost ofsolar projects to 
the homeowner. 

Solar electric projects are currently being safely installed throughout Connecticut under the 
superV;fsion ·of licens!!d professionals under the existing rules. Section 3 of RHB 5225 seeks to 
displace the many emplQyees and. subcontractors working for companies such as mine,. who 
have b.een trained to hoist, place and anchor solar modules as part of a properly an~ safely 

. managed Installation. · 

The second •non-problem" is in regard to authorization to do solar electric work~ Currently, 
the state alloWs s6larelectric work to be conducted by E-1 and E2-electridans, and by PV-1 
and PV-2 •limited electrfc license" professionals. The PV-1.and PV-2 license was specifically 
created in 2005 by this Legislature In order to have an appropriate license for ln~tvlduals who 
wished to spedallze In solar i~;~stallations. 

The statement of purpose accompanying RHB 5225 says .the proposal has been written to 
autl:'lorize E-1 and E-2 electridans to perform solar electrjc installations, an" Section 2 ap~rs. 
to do just that. This is very strange, because In-fact ·E·1 and E·2-electndans are currently 
authorized. to cond!,ict such work, according to .Richard Hurlburt of the CT Department of 
Consumer Protection. 

Unfortunately, the way that RHB 52251s written, it appears that it would ~isenfranchise the 
current holders .of the PV-1 and PV-2 license. I am convinced that my company would not . 
survive, sho~ld this occur.. Aside from the sheer disruption that would result, both the loss of 
talent and the increase in cost that would follow would be devastating. I believe this would .be 
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true not only to my company but to the photovoltaic industry in Connecticut as a whole, Ylhich 
is already hurting· due to our nation's economic downturn, and more locally, due to reductions 
In the incentives offered by the Connecticut Clean Energy Fund for solar Installations in the 
state. 

As many of you know, the solar installers in Connecticut. have worked. diligently to create a 
strong and thriving Industry in the.state~ With ttJe support of the state's Connecticut Clean . 
. Energy Fund, we hav.e an indus~ry assodation, Solar ·connecticut. 

Today,. however, I see this industry threatened. I ask that you join me In opposing changes that 
wou.ld radically disrup~ what we in this indi..lstry have taken so long ~o build. 

Ttlank you for: the opportu11ity to provide comment on this proposal, and for: your thoUghtful 
consideration of this matter. 
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Chairman_ Colapietro, Chairman Shapiro; Committee Members and Staff, I am 
here today to express my opposition to RHB # 5225. 

My name is Richard Dziadul. I am a Board Certified Solar Installer. 1 I have 
been a solar installer in Connecticut since 2004. I .have supervised the 
installation of over 500 kilowatts of photovoltaics, over approximately 60 
projects. I was among the 'first dozen installers in the State of Connecticut to 
be licensed as a PV-1 Solar Contractor. · 

As allowed by Connecticut law,· I am now training an apprentice Solar Installer, 
who is with us· here today, Seth Mellen. My company, PV Squared, is an 
electrical contracting business specializing in solar energy il'lstallations, based 
in New Brit~in Connecticut. We have on staff one E-1 electrician, one PV-1 
professional, and one PV-2 apprentice. 

·1 would like to start my testimony with a few statements that may be useful as 
you consider RHB #5225: 

1. RHB #5225 seeks to make changes to the licensing and definitions that 
determine who can legally perform various aspects of a solar photovoltaic 
system. Instead of the word photovoltaics, it is referred to. as·"solar electricity 
work" in state statutes. 

Under state regulations today, -E-1 electrical contractors can install 
photovoltaic ·systems, just .as holders of the PV·1 Solar Contractor license can 
install photovoltaic systems. This means that a large portion of RHB # 5225 is 
seeking to· address ·a problem where none exists: there is no requi.rement to 
·change curren.t law in order to allow E-1 electricians to undertake this work. 

If you look across the Solar Contractor:s currently authorized to install 
photovoltaic~ in Connecticut today, you will find many whose work is 
.supervised by a PV-1 license holder; many whose work is supervised by an E-1 
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or E-2 electrician.· Some, such as PV Squared, the company for which I work, 
combine the talents and skills sets of both PV-1 a~d E-1 license holders. 

2. As a Solar Contractor'· I install photovoltaic panels,_ or modules, that convert 
sunUght into electricity. Thro1,1gh use of equipment we call inverters, this 
electricity is modified in such a way that it can match, or interconnect, with 
the electricity pr.ovided· by the local electric utility to a home or school or · 
business. This ability to interconnect is part of what makes these systems 
simple and affordable to. our customers, and to provide the added benefit of 
supporting-the stability of the electrical grid in our state. 

3. Connecticut Light & Power, and the other power utilities in the state, would 
not let us iritetconnect if they were not convinced that the· systems we install 
are safe and reliable. · 

4. The State of Connecticut, through the Connecticut Clean Energy Fund, has 
been providing incentives to communities, to commercial business, and to 
residents of Connecticut, to make the· installation of photovoltaic systems more 
affordable. In the. past five years, appr:~ximately 18,000 kilowatts of ' 
photovoltaic c~pacity have been installed iii our State. 

I contend that this .has all been acc9mplished under current state law in a safe 
and orderly m~nner. 

5. In 2005, the Con·necticut Legislature· enacted the legal framework for the 
PV-1, Solar Contractors license. A reading of the testimony given at that. time 
shows that 1t was t~e Legislature's intent to establish a trained workforce in the 
state dedicated to installing solar energy, and the means to make such 
installations affordable to the consumer. 

Here is why 1. am opposed to RHB #5225: 

It would kill green jobs. It would force photovoltaic installers in ~onnecticut to . 
lay· off workers, to close their doors, or to pull out of the state. 

In 2005, the Legislature enacted a provision that allows us to hire employees to 
hoist, place and anchor solar modules in place, regardle~ of whether they hold 
a trade license related to such work. This is a reasonable measure which helps 
our industry h«;)ld down the cost of installations. RHB #5225 WOL!ld elfmin.ate 
this provision,_ and.force the photovoltaic jndl!stry to hire more expensive, 
licensed individuals for this purpose (presumably, E-1 and E-2 electricians). 

B.ut that is not all. RHB· 5225, by changing the wording regarding this trade· 
license, would make my PV-1 license useless, as I would be unable to install 
systems that ·interconnect to the· power grid. This change would put renewable 
energy installers· such as mysel.f out of work 
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In the plain language of Section 2, RHB-5225 would direct the Department :of 
Con$"'mer Protection to 1ssue work certificates for E-1 and E-2 electricians to 
do solar electric work, While failing to confer a ·similar directive fot holders of 
the PV-1 or PV-2 license. Unless I am mistaken, this would have the effect of 
rend,ering ·my :PV-1 license meaningless, and I would no longer be able to carry 
out my job .duties. · 

Some m·ight argue that this may cause an unfortunate disruption for current 
employees in my industry, but ·that there would not be a net loss ·of jobs, as 
more indiVidl.l~ls with higher-skill licenses would be hired in their place. This is 
not the case. As I know from my experience in this industry, the customer·is 
extremely sensitive tQ price, and any factor which ~significantly 1ncreases the 
cost of installation w1ll decrease the volume of installations taking place. 

I appreciate the opport~nity to speak with you today. Th~nk you for your 
consideration of this matter. 

1'. National Board of Certified Energy Practitioners· .(NABCEP). This is a 
nationa~ certif.ication organization. There are about 400 NABCEP Certified 
Photovoltaic Installers: ih the United States • 
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AN ACT CONCERNING SOLAR WORK 
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Chairman Colapietro, Chairman Shapiro and members of the General Law Committee, 
my name is Glenn Marshall, District Business Manager"for the Connecticut Carpenters 
and President ofCarperi.ter's Local210, and I am here today to. testify against Raised Bili 

, 5225, Ali. Aet·Coneerning Solar Work. · · 

I"strongly support the growth of solar power ~d effi>rts to improve-energy efficiency. 
Howev'er, we strongly-oppose the change in Section 3 of this bill which would eliminate: 

[employees of or any contractor employed by and under the direCtion of a properly 
li~nsed solar contractor, performing work limited to the hoisting, placement and 
anchoring ofsaJar collectors, photovolt~c panels, towers or turbines;] 

Eliminating this language in current law--wbic;:h was a carefully crafted compromise 
several years ago-woUld adversely impact not only the carpenters but other trades as 
w:ell.. . 

0 • 

The teclm.ology is rapidly evQlving to the point where solar membranes are included in 
many window~ roofing 8lid exterior panel products. As nanateclmology continues to 
inake photoyoltaic membraneS and receptacles smaller and smaller, I suspect almost all 
exterior building products, namely wind~ws, roofin8 and siding, will inc~ude 
photovoltaic membranes in one form or a119ther in the very near future. 

Let me. give you just one. ~le of why this cruinge would be a problem for carpenters 
or other trades. W~ have a windO,w manufacturiDg company that has a patented process 
where a phOtovoltaic membrane is iricluded in the windows. Our inembers manufilcture 
and ~aU the-windows. Underthis·proposal, our concern is that it would require.a 
licensed electrician to handle·or install these windows o·n ajobsite. Under this proposal, 
you would need a licensed electrician to install roof shingles ~t contain photovoltaic 
membranes. · · · · 
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We are not interested ~ doing: any of"the work that electricians currently do. But we 
stiOngiy oj)pOse effOrts to mandate an electrician~s license to handle, p~ or install 
windows, siding or roofing ~use ·they now include solar iliembrines. 

Thank you fur your consideration. 
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Sen. Colapietro, Rep. Shapiro and members of the committee; my name is Joseph 
P. Boniler of Bonner Electric and I am here to testify ·in support" of the intent of 
HB-5225, An Act Concerning Solar Work. 

I have been an E 1 Unlimited Electrical Contractor, in the State of CT for the past 
thirtY four (34) years. To become-~ Electrical Contractor I had to serve a four · 
year apprenticeship,. and two yeats as ·a Journeyman Electrician prior to sitting (or 
the El·exam .. As p_art of the requirements to maintain my license in th~ State of 
CT, I am req~d to compl~ seven (7) hours of Continued Education every year. 
Also, each electrician workiDg on a State of CT project is. required to have 
completed an OSHA 10 hour ~cation. 

In addition to being an Electrical Contractor, I am certified to perform solar 
Photovolwc {PV) installations as part of the Connecti~ Clean Energy Fund 
programs. PV installations consist of JD.ultiple Direct Current (DC) modules that 
tie back to a DC to AC inverter~ the voltages involved with these DC circuits clm. 
be upw~ of 600V; fifty (SO) times more than the 12V DC system you would 
have in your automobile. These 600V DC circuits' are run from the. modules, . 
through the structure of the customer's residence .. or business, back to the inverter, 
and then this AC power is connected into the main power system for the building. 
For the sake of consumer safety, it is critical that these circuits be installed by a 
licensed and experienced electrician that is up to date with the latest codes and 
safetY-requirements. By supporting HB-5225. you will:be strengthening the 
tndtiing and experience requirements for individuals installing solar PV systems 

and ensUring the safety of.the consumers and general public. 

Thank you for the OpPortunity to present my point of view to you. 
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My name Is Jack Traver Jr .• President of Traver roc. a manufacturer. distributor. and electrical contractor 
located In Waterbury. CT. We have peen doing business in Waterbury for 70 years. 

I am writing to voice my support for HB-5225 which addresses concerns with the limited license In the state 
of Connecticut. specifically the PV-1 pnd PV-2 license. 

I and many ofthe employees here at Traver roc· are proud and fortunate to have eamed an E-1 
unlimited electrical license In CT. The E-1 Is an unlimited license that requires 12.000 hours·of on the job 
training and hundreds of hours of classroom training. 

In general. electrical limited licenses In CT have been applicable for either low voltage (up to 48 vo.lf"$) or 
high voltage (over 600 volts) applications. 

I am very coneemed with the concept of a limited license for photovoltalc Installations for two very 
Important and Inter-connected reasons. 

Tl:le 1st and foremost reason Is safety. Photo voltaic systems have dangerous voltages of up to 600 volts de 
and 277 volts nominal ACto ground. By approving PV-1 and Pv-2 limited licenses with only 4000 hours of 
on the job training. these license holders will be working with these dangerous. often fatal voltages with 

. clearly lnC?dequate training. 

The 2nd Interconnected reason Is that this new license would de-value the E-1 and E-2 licenses by allowing 
people wlfh Inadequate training to perform. the work that should be reserved for the more experienced. 
well-trained E-1 and E-2 license holders. 

A more logical approach would be to require E-1 and E-2 license holders to take some addltional.class 
room training specific to Article 690 of the National Electrical Code (Photo Voltaic) as a pre-requisite for 
p~rformlng this type of work. We are already required to do annl,lal classroom training as a requirement 
to maintain our licenses and this approach would be a natural extension of the continuous education 
requirement. · 

Thank you for your consideration. 

Very Tr:uly Yours. 

Jac~. Traver Jr. 
President 

e~erything electrical '· 
motor repair contrac:tlng supply engineering energy conservation 
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Thank you for the opportunity to comment in suj,port o_f BB-5225, An Aet Coneeming Solar 
Work, whi~h i~dntended to: 1) Address safety concerns for workei'S; 2) Protectconsumers by 
ensuring thaf: solar PV systems are safely installed by properly licensed contractors; 3) Expand 
opportunities fc?r Connecti~ businesses and residents to reduce energy costs through solar PV 
energy systems by eliminating. ~sary o~stacles for Connecticufs licensed electricians tO 
become certified installers under the Connecticut Clean Energy Fund programs, 4) }»romote 
"green jobs" by building co~dence in solar PV technologies through appropriate training and 
licensing requirements. 

~e Independent Electrical Contractors ofNew England (IEC-NE) is "Working with the 
Internatio~ Broth~ood of Electrical Workers and the Natio~ Electrical CQntractors 
Association to support legisl8tion to achieve .these goals, as follows: 

1. WORKER S.t\FETY 
Today's salar energy panels/modules are high voltage·technologies and should only be installed 
by qualified li~ .professioilals. Any solar panel installation guide, see attached, includes 
clear and specific warnings that solar. PV work ~ould be performed by a qualified electrician 
accoJ:ding to the provisions of the-National Electrical Code (NEC). Licensed electricians are 
traln.~ on.the NEC and~ updated each and every year on the code aS.part of their continuing 
education requirements .. 

Recognizing the inh~t danger in working. with high voltage technologies, the vast majority of 
siates require solar PV systems to be installed by a licensed electrician. Only a handful of states 
and PuertO Rico have solar PV licensing requireJ;D.ents separate from th~ electrical license. ~ 
those states that do have ·solar PV licensing, solar is a specialty classification under the general. 

electricalli~ and all appropriately licensed-contractors can instali solar~ without the 
solar specialtY license. Only a few states allow contractors to obtain a solar specialty license and 

1800 Silas Deane Highway, Rear.BaUding,:Roeky BiD, Cl' 06067 
(860) 563-4953 Fax (860) 563-5453 Toll Free (866) GO IEC NE 

Email: lisa@iecne.org www.iecne.org 
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install systems without bav~ the full electrical-or·plmnbing··license. In these states, the training: 
requirements are substantially greater than the training requirements of Connecticut's limited 
solar licenses, creating very real safety concerns for wo~ and co~umers. 

Connecticut's occupational licensing laws authorize solar work to be performed by licensed 
electricians. -In order ·to become a licensed electrician, an individual needs to complete a fom­
year apprenticeship training program of 8~000 hours as well as related classroom instrUction. 
The apprenticeship ~ _program Includes training in solar photovoltaic and other energy 
systems. In addition, licensed electriciaris are ·requiied to take 7 hours per year of continuing. 
education.· Information relative to the installation of salar photovoltaic bas been incorporated 
into the continuing education· program. 

However, the required training and related educational requirements needed to sit for the PV 
limited li~ examinations are not Slifticient to protect the safety of workers or cp~ers. In 
ConneCticut, an individual may obtain a PV-2 Limited Solar Electric Journey person licen8e after 
the ~mpletion of a two year registered apprenticeship program or only one year "equivalent 
experience and training, although they may perform work ·only in"the employ of a licensed 
electrical contractor. A person may be eligible to. sit for the PV -1 Limited Solal Electric 
Contractor license examination after two ~ (4,000 work hours) as a solar journeyperson 
(apprentice) and 144 hours of schooVyear or ecjuivaient experience and training. These 
requirements may have been adequate wlten sqlar modules/panels were traditionally low voltage, 
however-the new systems are considered high voltage. We·therefore believe the PV-iicenses 
should be sunsetted to ensure that solar PV systellis ate only instaDed by q-.alified, 'licensed 
individuals. · 

We also support Section 3 of the-bill which eliminates the eXisting exemption to the.state's 
occupationallicen~ing laws that allows worken wh~ are not trained at all to hoist,·pJace 
and anchor solar photovoltaic panels, comaecton, towen and turbines •. A PV panel 
generates DC electricity as soon as it is taken out ofthe box and exposed to sunlight or o~er 
light sources. In fact, jn'oduct manufacturers recommend that the pan~l remains packed in· the 
box until the time of installation and that when installing or working with module wiring, the 
panel face is oovered completely with opaque materiai to b8.It production 9f electricity. 
Consequently, simply· placing and securing the panel is tantamoUilt to installing it sin~ the panel 
is live right out of the box. In addition, many contractors have witnC$Sed uns8fe piaetices relative 
to the placement ofthese,panels, including wires dangHng in water pooled on the roof. 

Contact with electrically active parts of the paileVmodule such as terminals. can result in bmns, · 
sparks, and-lethal shock wheth~ ~ mQdule is co~ or disconnected. When modules are 
connected in series, voltages are additive. When modules are conn~ed in parallel, current is 
additive. Co~uently, a mult;i-module system can produce high voltages and current w~ch 
constitute a potentially lethal h8zard.. We do not believe that indivicfuals who are notlicensed, 

1800 Silas Deane Highway, Rear Building, Rocky BiD, cr 06067 
(860) 563-4953 .Fax (860) 563-5453 Toll'·Free (866) GO IEC NE· 

Email:; lisa@iecne.org www.iecne.org 
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and who .are untrained should be put in bmm!s-way-by-being-~owed .to hoist, place or secure 
panels that generate significant ·electrical power. 

2. CONSUMER SAFETY· 
As you know, .states esta,blish licerising requirements for conttactors in order to protect 
consumers from unsafe practices ~protect the reputation of the industry, as improper 
installation may ~te safety risks or result in poor systelil performance. In fact, during the 
1970s when solar energy was first marketed to homeowners and business; there were· no 
licensing requirements. Solar ~nergy systems were therefore installed by individuals who lacked 
the training and exPerience to properly install and.service the systems. As a resUlt, consUmers 
w~ very unhappy with. the quality and performance of SUch installations. Many consumers 
continue to be wary of solar energy bec8U$e it is very expensive and they have little experience 
with it. Requiring-solar PV systems to be installed by licensed· individ~s who· are fully trained 
in electric81 wiring as well as photovoltaic systems, will go a long way toward protecting 

· co~ers and building confidence in solar PV systems. 

3. EXPANDING ENERGY EmCIENCY O}'tPORTUNITIES 
In order to expand opportunities for Connecticut residents and businesses to take advantage of 
incentive· programs under .the Connecticut Clean Energy Fund· Programs, we need to eliminate 
unnecessary obstacles. for licensed electricians to participate in the program. Currently, 
Connecticut's energy efficiency programs create ~ers for Connecticut's skilled tradespeopie 
to becOme eligible as certi.fi.ed iDstallers even thoUgh Connecticut's o~tionallicensing laws 
authorize E-1 and E-2 electricallicense,holders to perform solar photovoltaic_work. However, 
the Connecticut Clean Energy Fund requires licensed electricians to m~ unnecessary training 
and experience reqlJ.ireinents which have severely limited their opportunity·to compete .for solar. 
PV jobs in Connecticut · 

Specifically, the program includes the following requirements in: order to become a ''Qualified 
Installer" or_ ''Provisional Installer": · · 

• . A "Qualified Installer" is an ins1allation supervisor· who has taken a PV instailatioil 
t:niming Course and has completed at least three installations as th~ le.i installer or ten 

instailations as an apprentice. This is an. arbitrary requirement. An indivic:lual can work on 10 
installations aS an apprentice and have very iittle _knowledge ~garding grounding and wiring 
electrical systems. 

• "Provisiomilinstaiier" - A PV -1 or an E-llicensed electric~ must install 3 systems 
subject to review- by CCEF, although one installations may ~elude a grid-tied PV system to their 
home (or business)._ lmlsmuch as licensed electricians are already authorized by the state 
Department of Consumer Protection to install solar PV systems, this requirement effectively· 
s~uts out the state's licensed electricians from participating in the program. Given the high cost 
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of solar PV systems, a homeowner is not going to choose to have a ~ystem install~ without the 
advantage of a rebate. . 
• In addition, as ofJanuary·4, 2010, the CCEF will require all approved eligible.PV 
contractors to have at least one peimanent employee successfully complete and pass the 
NABCEP entry level PV. exam. Cmrent approved eligible PV contractors will have a grace 
Period of one yeai' (January 4, 20 l i) to complete this trainin~ requirement. All provisional 
installation contractors will be required to complete the NABCEP entry level certificate exam 
before final approval tO the CCEF ~~~'Proved eligible installation contractor list 

Several of our members have p~ approval as ·a "Qualified Installer' or "Provisional 
.Installer''. The process has taken months and effectively shut them.out of opportunities to install 
solar PV systems. The new requirement will further undermine the ability of licensed electricians 
to perfoJ;'Dl solar PV work in Connecticut even thougl) licensed ·electricians can prlorm such 
work in almost every state in the co1Dltry without additional licensUre. We_.therefore 
recommend the ine_lusion of language in the bill whieb provides that a properly 6eensed 
eleetrieian is authorized as a qualified installer for purposes of the CI' Clean Energy FUnd 
program. 

4. PROMOTING GREEN JOBS 
The AmeriCan. Recovery ali.d Reinvestment Act of 2009 was enacted in an effort.to stimulate 
ecOnomic recovery and ensure that harcf:-working AmericanS are given the opportunity to go back 
to work or cOntinue to work in a dynamic and growing ecOnomy. The Act inc;ludes funding. to 
spur investment in energy effi~iency technologies,. including $3 million for rebates·for residential 
and co~erciat solar photovoltaic (PV) systems~ 

'However, given the lengthy and time-consuming process·for licensed electricians to become 
certified· installers under.the CT Clean Energy Fund programs, many decide not to participate, 
undermining the effectiveness of such in~ve programs. By removing these barriers and 
enco~g licensed eleciriciali.s to participate m solar incentive programs, We will create more 
job opportunities for CQnnecti~ residents. · · 

Again, thank you for the opportunity commeiit. We are willing to work with committee members 
and other interested parties to. develop legislation that achieves these important goals. 

The Independent Electrical Co111ractors of New Englctnd is the premier· trade association representing 
Connecticut,. Massachusens and Rhode Island indepe_ndem electrical contractors aggressively working 
with the i~tTy to establisl_a a fre~ environment for merit shop - a philosophy that promotes the 
concept of free enterprise, open competitioP:~ and economic opportunity for all. 

1800 Silas Deane H,ighway,.Rear Building,·Roeky Hill, CT 06067· 
(860) 56349~3 Fax (860) 563-5453 Toli Free (866) GOIEC ~ 

Email: lisa@iecne.org www.iecne.org 
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Sen. Colapi~tro, Rep. Shapiro and members of the committee, My name is 
Bruce Ahgeloszek, I am a self-employed electrical contractor from the town .of 
Beacon Falls, providing Residential, Comme~cial, Industrial, and PV s.olar 
installations since 1994, and I am here today in support of House Bill 5225. f#.n 
Act Concerni"g Solar Work, which will ensure that properly licensed ele~ricians 
are eligible as qualified installers un_der the CT Clean Energy Program and address 
safety concerns regarcUng the Ur:nited PV 1 and PV 2 licenses in the State of 
·connecticut which we believe should be sunsetted. I would ·like to share you the 
highlights of this matter. · 

I ·have proudly earned an E-1 unlimited electrical license In· Connecti-cut by 
getting 12,000·hours of on the. job training, 720 hours of. class room training, and 
have worke_d hard to start and sustain an electrical contracting company. If a 
company would like to Install electrical work,- according to the National Electrical 
Code about.artiele 690 is electrical work then one needs to become an electrical 
contracting flrni. by following Connecticut law. 

•• We license holders In Connecticut. work hard to earn our licenses and 
continue to with _CEU cour5es mandated by our State. 

• By introducing a limited PV license~ an E-1 unlimited license holders, 
that earned a license loses value. 

• By introducing the limited license for PV we in.Connecticut are opening 
up other industries· to do the same Example swimming pool·companJes will want a 
limited license· for wiring swimming pc;>ols, landscape companies will warit a limited 

.license to wire la.n~scape lighting and so on how could we deny other ·industry and . 
allow PV, and before we know .it E-1. and E-2 lic::enses have no value . 

• The Natiqnal ElectricBI Code states INECJ 
• . The National Electrical Code (NEC) is written for persons ·who 

understand electrical.terms,.theory, safety procedures, and electrical trade 
practices.~ These.,tndivlduals .Include electricians, electrical contractors; electrical 
inspectors, electrical engineers, designers, and other qualified persons. The Code 
was not written to serve as an instructive or teaching manual for untrained 
Individuals [90.1(C)] 



~ .f' I 

·-----·---· 

2 

000634 

1. The NEC contains approx;irria,ely 140 Articles .of importance, and 
each of which covers a specific subject .. For example: 

... Article 110 General Requ_irements 
• [Article .250 Grounding] 
• Article 300 Wiring Methods 
• Article 430 Motors 
• Article 500 Hazardous (Classified) Locations 
• [Article 680 Swimming Pools, Spas, Hot Tubs, and Fountains] 
•and [Article 690 Photo Voltaic] . · 

• Article 690 Photo voltaic was introduced in the National electrical code 
in·1984 

• In general, electrical limited licenses in Connecticut work with low 
voltages up to 48 volts, or high vo.ltage over 600 volts 

• E-1 is Unlimited electrical wor~ is 0 to 600. volts with 12,000 hours of 
on the job training, and 720 hours of ~lat~d inst~ction 

• (2) "Electrical work" means the installation, erection, maintenance, 
alteration or repair of any wire, cable, conduit, busway, raceway, support, 
insulator, conductor, appliance, apparatus, fixture ot equioment that generates. 
transforms. transmits or uses electrical energy for light. heat. power or other 
purposes, but does not include low voltage wiring, not ex~eeding twenty-four 
volts, used within a lawn sprinkler system · 

• Safetyissues 

• Photo voltaic systems could have dangerous voltages of up to 600 
volts de and even more dangerous is voltages of 277 nominal Ac·volts to 
ground. This means limited licensed personnel with 4000 hours of on the job 
training could potentially come· in· contact with 480 volts AC. line to line In an 
lndustri~l environment and -240 AC volts line to line in a residential enviro.nment 
without the supervision ·Of an E-1 electrician. Many hours of the E-1 and E-2 on 
the job train,ing comes from normal trade practices that have been past down from 
journeyman to journeyman since the 1900's. An example of a trade practice is. 
the color CC?ding of conducton;. The code does not specify blue, red, black for 
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120/240 or 120/208 electrical systems and-brown1 orange and yellow for the 
277/480 volt systems. Get these wiring systems mlxe~ up and you have an 
electrocution. 

• W.hen lnstaUing a line side tap of which is connecting the solar system 
ahead of the fuse protection for the building creates a real dangerous · 
situation. The utility transformers ha.ve anywhere .from 25 to 50 thousand fault 
amps· before the utility fuse blows, If it blows at all. An example of this power is 
when you have a utility line down during a storm; it keeps ardng till the utility 
company shuts down the system. Imagine this within a building, eventually no 
more building because of .th'e massive fire. 

• By approving PV-1 and PV-2 limited license holders with only 4000 
11ours of on the job training, working with voltages over 48 volts could be fatal to 
the workers as well as to those around them. PV-1 and PV-2 limited license 
holders should not be able to .come in contact with any electrical panel boards of 
any voltages bea~us~ of all the dangers ttlat a licensed electrician has learned to 
avoid durin_g their apprenticeship and years· In the trade. 

The North East utility information and· guideline policy for electric 
supply below 600 volt -

·•. Section 2: residential cut and reconnect policy- Residential cut and 
reconnect poUcy restricted to two wire 120. volt three-wire 120/240 volt or three j 
wire 120/208 volt or single• phase overhead .residential services of 400 amps or 

1 

less. ·The eleQ:rician shall cut the service entrance cable at the weather-head, I 
replace or repair the service and reconnect.it may' only be performed by.an E-"2 1 

journey person or apprentice working under~ the direct supervision of an E-1 or E-! I 
li~ensee. Ali applicable rules of the state of Connecticut Department. of Consumer j 
Protection - Occupation;;~l &. Professional Ucensing Division apply 
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